Astrocytic involvement in cortical inhibition and serotonin neuromodulation

A Thesis

Submitted to

The College of Graduate Studies and Research

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

For the Degree of Master of Science

In the Department of Pharmacology

University of Saskatchewan

Saskatoon

By

Elizabeth Quon

© Copyright Elizabeth Quon, July 2016. All Rights Reserved.

Permission of Use Statement

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Master's Degree from the University of Saskatchewan, I agree that the Libraries of this University may make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for copying of this thesis in any manner, in whole or in part, for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professor or professors who supervised my thesis work or, in their absence, by the Head of the Department or the Dean of the College in which my thesis was done. It is understood that any copy or publication or use of this thesis or parts thereof for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the University of Saskatchewan in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my thesis.

Requests for permission to copy or to make other use of material in this thesis in whole or in part should be addressed to:

Head of the Department of Pharmacology,

University of Saskatchewan,

107 Wiggins Road,

Saskatoon, Saskatchewan,

Canada S7N 5E5

Abstract

A single astrocyte can ensheath more than 100,000 synapses within its domain. Thus, astrocytes are ideally positioned to integrate signals from a few synapses to have impact on all ensheathed synapses with high efficiency. As neuromodulators are released in a volume manner and are known to ellicit astrocyte calcium responses, we hypothesized that astrocytes may be effector cells, extending neuromodulator action to every synapse. Using live mouse brain slices, extracellular recordings of evoked excitatory postsynaptic potentials (eEPSPs), and select pharmacology, we assessed the astrocytic involvement in paired-pulse suppression and serotonin-mediated shaping of a simple sensory cortical network containing both excitatory and inhibitory activity.

Using a paired-pulse stimulus repeated every 20 seconds, we assessed the role of astrocytes in paired-pulse suppression by applying pharmacological agents in the bath perfusate to interfere with astrocyte function. We then applied them in the presence of the GABA_A antagonist bicuculline to determine if effects were dependent on GABA. To assess the role of astrocytes in serotonin neuromodulation, serotonin was administered as a bolus to the bath perfusate upstream of the recording site to simulate transient effects on the network. Serotonin was applied both before and after bath application of pharmacological agents.

In the absence of neuromodulators or pharmacological agents, the first cortical eEPSP is much larger in amplitude than the second due to the recruitment of longer-lasting inhibitory activity resulting from the first stimulus. Pharmacological disruption of 1) astrocytic mGluR5 receptors, 2) astrocyte metabolism, 3) gap junctions/hemichannels, or 4) purinergic receptors resulted in a significant loss of this evoked inhibition in field recordings, suggesting that astrocytes may play a role in tonic aspects of network inhibition. Furthermore, all significance was lost when performed in the presence of bicuculline, suggesting that astrocytic involvement in paired-pulse suppression is GABA_A dependent. In addition to effects seen on tonic cortical inhibition, serotonin effects on frequency transmission in the cortical network are significantly altered following

ii

pharmacological astrocyte disruption. Lastly, serotonin-mediated frequency transmission could also be disrupted using P2 antagonists suggesting that ATP signaling (astrocyte currency) may be involved.

These data highlight a potential role for astrocytes in cortical inhibitory activity seen in this sensory cortical network and that serotonin acts on astrocytes to partially exert its modulatory influence.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Lane Bekar, for his support, patience, and guidance throughout this project. He pushed me to be the best I could be and believed in my abilities even when I did not. Dr. Bekar has provided me with countless opportunities in science, but I especially value the opportunity to complete my master's program under his guidance. I will always be grateful to have had such an incredible mentor.

I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Vankat Gopalakrishnan and Dr. Changiz Taghibiglou, for their help and direction over the course of my master's program. I also extend thanks to Dr. Pooja Choudhary for her help and support in the lab.

Finally, I would like to extend special thanks to Caitlin Wotton for her assistance with experiments, for proof reading my thesis, her quirky sense of humor, and especially her friendship.

Table of Contents

Per	mis	ssion of Use Statement	i	
Abs	trac	ıct	ii	
Ack	now	wledgements	iv	
List	t of F	Figures	iii	
List	t of A	Abbreviations	iv	
1.0	Iı	Introduction	1	
1	.1	Astrocytes are well positioned to modulate neurotransmission	2	
1	.2	Astrocytes in neurotransmission	3	
	1.2.	2.1 Astrocyte Calcium Signaling	4	
	1.2.	2.2 ATP is astrocyte currency	5	
	1.2.	2.3 ATP uptake and release	6	
	1.2.	2.4 ATP metabolism	6	
	1.2.	2.5 ATP receptors	7	
	1.2.	2.6 ATP acts on interneurons		
	1.2.	2.7 Glutamate can elicit calcium waves in astrocytes and ATP release		
1	.3	Serotonin	9	
	1.3.	3.1 Serotonin neuromodulatory projection and anatomy	9	
	1.3.	3.2 Serotonin receptors, release, and metabolism	9	
	1.3.	3.3 Serotonin effects on spontaneous and evoked EPSP/IPSP amplitud	es and	
frequency in the cortex				
	1.3.	3.4 Astrocytic recruitment of interneurons		
	1.3.	3.5 Rationale and hypotheses		
2.0	Μ	Materials and Methods	13	
2	.1	Slice Preparation	13	
2	.2	Electrophysiology	13	
2	.3	Drugs	14	

2.4	Bicuculline experiments15
2.5	5-HT experiments15
2.6	Data Analysis15
2.7	Statistics
3.0 R	lesults
3.1	Astrocytic ATP signaling is involved in cortical evoked inhibition16
3.2	5-HT mediated effects on paired-pulse suppression are GABA dependent 23
3.3	Astrocytes are involved in 5-HT effects on paired-pulse suppression24
3.4	P2 receptors are involved in 5-HT effects on paired-pulse suppression25
3.5	Exogenous ATP reduces P2 which is opposite to 5-HT29
4.0 G	eneral Discussion
4.1	Astrocytes detect synaptic activity via mGluR532
4.2	Presynaptic A2A receptors to modulate glutamate release
4.3	Astrocytic purines are involved in mediating inhibition
4.4	The mechanism of astrocytic purine release is uncertain
4.5	ATP effects are GABA dependent
4.5	1 GABA _A and not GABA _B receptors are responsible for the observed results 39
4.6	Astrocytes release purines to modulate GABAergic inhibition40
4.7	5-HT effects on inhibition40
4.7	1 5-HT1A and 5-HT2A can alter inhibition
4.7	2 Astrocytic purines are involved in 5-HT effects
4.8	ATP effects on cortical inhibition
5.0 C	onclusion
6.0 F	uture Directions
7.0 R	eferences

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	Astrocytes occupy distinct boundaries and form tripartite synapses with pre) -
and post-sy	naptic neurons	. 2
Figure 1.2	Astrocytes can propagate calcium waves throughout the astrocyte syncytium	n
		. 5
Figure 1.3	ATP metabolism	. 7
Figure 1.4	5-HT projections from the raphe nuclei	. 9
Figure 1.5	5-HT synthesis and metabolism	10
Figure 3.1	Cortical inhibition was assessed in the somatosensory cortex using	
extracellula	r field recordings of a paired-pulse paradigm	17
Figure 3.2	Sites of action of the pharmacological agents used	18
Figure 3.3	Pharmacology implicates astrocytes and purinergic signaling in cortical pairs	ed -
pulse suppr	ession	21
Supplemen	Ital Figure 3.1 Pharmacology implicates astrocytic ATP	22
Supplemen	Ital Figure 3.2 Pharmacology implicates ATP signaling	22
Figure 3.4	5-HT decreases inhibition and is GABA dependent	24
Figure 3.5	5-HT effects involve astrocytes and ATP	26
Supplemen	Ital Figure 3.3 5-HT effects involve astrocytes and ATP	27
Figure 3.6	5-HT effects on inhibition involve astrocytic ATP but not A1 receptors	28
Figure 3.7	ATP and TFLLR show the inverse effect to 5-HT	30
Figure 4.1	Possible mechanisms modulating inhibition and 5-HT effects	32

List of Abbreviations

- 5-HIAA 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid
- 5-HT serotonin
- 5-HTP 5-hydroxytryptophan
- **Ab129** acid blue 129
- aCSF artificial cerebral spinal fluid
- ADP adenosine diphosphate
- AMP adenosine monophosphate
- APB 2 aminoethoxydiphenyl borate
- ATP adenosine triphosphate
- BAPTA 1,2-Bis(2-aminophenoxy)ethane-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid
- BIC bicuculline
- cAMP cyclic adenosine monophosphate
- **CBX** carbenoxolone
- CNS central nervous system
- COX cyclooxygenase
- DAG diacylglycerol
- DPCPX 8-Cyclopentyl-1,3-dipropylxanthine
- eEPSP evoked excitatory postsynaptic potential
- **E-NPPs** ecto-nucleotide pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterases
- E-NTPDs ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolases
- EPSC excitatory postsynaptic current
- FFA flufenamic acid
- fPSP field postsynaptic potential
- GABA gamma-Aminobutyric acid
- GAPDH Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase

IDA – iodoacetate

IP₃ – inositol triphosphate

IPSCs – inhibitory postsynaptic currents

MAO – monoamine oxidase

mGluR - metabotropic glutamate receptor

MPEP - 2-Methyl-6-(phenylethynyl) pyridine hydrochloride

MRS2179 - 2'-Deoxy-N⁶-methyladenosine 3',5'-bisphosphate tetrasodium salt

NE – norepinephrine

NMDA - N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor

P1 – pulse 1

P2 – pulse 2

P2X – purinergic type 2X receptor

P2Y – purinergic type 2Y receptor

PAR-1 – protease-activated receptor type 1

PKC – phosphokinase type C

PLC – phospholipase type C

PPADS - Pyridoxalphosphate-6-azophenyl-2',4'-disulfonic acid tetrasodium salt

SCH 582621 - 7-(2-phenylethyl)-5-amino-2-(2-furyl)-pyrazolo-[4,3-e]-1,2,4-triazolo[1,5-c]pyrimidine

SUR - suramin

TFLLR - L-Threonyl-L-phenylalanyl-L-leucyl-L-leucyl- L-argininamide

- TPH tryptophan hydroxylase
- TRP transient receptor potential
- VMAT vesicular monoamine transporter
- VNUT vesicular nucleotide transporter

1.0 Introduction

Astrocytes are the most abundant cell type in the brain and play important roles in ion homeostasis, metabolism, neurotransmitter clearance, synapse formation/removal, neurovascular coupling, and modulating neurotransmission. They are instrumental in metabolic processes as they respond accordingly to the activity dependent needs of neurons through the astrocyte-neuron lactate shuttle (Pellerin et al., 2007). Lactate is the oxidative substrate preferred by neurons. During neuronal activation, glutamate increases lactate consumption by neurons. Glutamate also increases glycolysis in astrocytes to provide neurons with lactate in order to maintain neurotransmission (Pellerin et al., 2007). Astrocytes also maintain a role in modulation of cerebral blood flow (Gordon et al., 2008).

Blood vessels are covered by astrocyte end feet which regulate vasoconstriction and vasodilation of arterioles. Calcium signaling in astrocytes is coupled to changes in neural activity, which produces changes in blood flow. As oxygen availability is typically low in the brain (near the hypoxic threshold), astrocyte calcium increases lead to astrocyte lactate release and resulting vasodilation (Gordon et al., 2008).

Astrocytes are responsible for rapidly clearing the extracellular space. Of particular importance is the clearance of glutamate to prevent excitotoxicity during neurotransmission. This is required in order for neurons to survive and function normally (Anderson and Swanson, 2000). In addition to clearing glutamate, astrocytes also release glutamate as a gliotransmitter to contribute to the regulation of neural activity at the synapse (Anderson and Swanson, 2000). Furthermore, astrocytes play an important role in potassium homeostasis. During neuronal activity, potassium re-uptake by neurons is too slow to prevent potassium accumulation. A buildup of extracellular potassium would affect proper transmission and channel kinetics. Astrocytes compensate for this via three mechanisms; carrier operated potassium-chloride uptake, channel operated potassium chloride uptake, and they act as an interconnected (gap junctions) spatial buffer that effectively sequesters excess potassium away from neurons (Walz, 2000).

Astrocytes are thought to form a tripartite synapse with pre- and post-synaptic neurons. They envelope the synapse and can respond to activity at excitatory (glutamate) and inhibitory (GABA) synapses as well as possess cholinergic, adrenergic, and peptidergic receptors (Hosli and Hosli, 2000). Upon substrate-receptor activation, alterations in astrocyte calcium propagate from astrocyte to astrocyte in a syncytium that can widely affect brain function. This leads to the release of gliotransmitters, such as ATP, D-serine, and/or glutamate (Bezzi and Volterra, 2001). Therefore, it is possible that astrocytes modulate neuronal activity at many synapses across great distance.

1.1 Astrocytes are well positioned to modulate neurotransmission

20-40% of the total number of cells in the brain are astrocytes (Herculano-Houzel, 2014). They establish distinct territories that do not overlap except at narrow bands of profuse interdigitation between fine processes at their domain boundaries (Fig 1.1A)



Adapted from Bushong et al. (2002)

Figure 1.1: Astrocytes occupy distinct boundaries and form tripartite synapses with pre- and post-synaptic neurons. A, Image from Bushong et al. (2002) showing that astrocytes inhabit distinct domains and only interact with each other at their domain boundaries. B, schematic showing the tripartite synapse formed between an astrocyte and the pre- and post-synpatic neurons. Astrocytes respond to neurotransmitter release and can release gliotransmitters to modulate synaptic activity.

(Bushong et al., 2002). Astrocytes do not intermingle with each other but they profusely interweave their processes with other glial cell processes (Bushong et al., 2002). In addition, it is thought that astrocytes form a tripartite synapse with neurons in which the

astrocyte wraps around the synaptic connection between pre- and post-synaptic neurons (Fig 1.1B) (Araque et al., 1999a, Grosche et al., 1999, Ventura and Harris, 1999). As a single astrocyte can make connections with up to 140,000 synapses in its domain (Bushong et al., 2002), this puts them in an ideal position to integrate neuronal inputs and modulate synaptic activity.

1.2 Astrocytes in neurotransmission

Astrocytes were originally thought to play merely a structural role in the brain. However, recent evidence now supports that they play a role in modulating neuronal activity (Araque et al., 1999a, Allen and Barres, 2005, Panatier et al., 2011). As it is thought that astrocytes wrap around every synapse to form the tripartite synapse (Fig 1.1B) (Araque et al., 1999a, Grosche et al., 1999, Ventura and Harris, 1999), this would enable them to respond to neurotransmitter release (such as glutamate) at the synapse and respond accordingly to modulate wide brain function (Araque et al., 1998). They have been shown to possess receptors for various neurotransmitters such as acetylcholine, norepinephrine, serotonin, and glutamate among others (Hosli and Hosli, 2000). In particular the mGluR5 glutamate receptor can be activated to induce intracellular calcium elevations (Nakahara et al., 1997, Panatier and Robitaille, 2016), which is a crucial function of astrocyte signaling.

Metabotropic glutamate receptors are present on both glial cells and neurons. There are eight metabotropic glutamate receptors, which are classified into three groups. Group I includes mGluR1 and mGluR5 and are coupled to G_q G-proteins that activate phospholipase C (PLC) and generally modulate excitation. Group II consists of mGluR2 and mGluR3, while Group III includes mGluR4, mGluR6, mGluR7, and mGluR8. Group II and III are negatively coupled to adenylate cyclase through $G_{i/o}$ and are predominantly located pre-synaptically to generally decrease excitability (Gereau and Swanson, 2008, Sherman, 2014).

It has been shown that in response to elevated calcium, astrocytes release gliotransmitters, such as ATP (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). The tripartite synapse marks astrocytes as ideal candidates to modulate neuronal activity as they can respond to

synaptic activity accordingly, via calcium waves and gliotransmitter release, to regulate neurotransmission.

1.2.1 Astrocyte Calcium Signaling

Communication among astrocytes is achieved through calcium waves which are induced by transmitters released from neurons at the synapse (Dani et al., 1992). For example, glutamate has been shown to induce calcium oscillations in astrocytes (Cornell-Bell et al., 1990, Cornell-Bell and Finkbeiner, 1991, Porter and McCarthy, 1996). These glutamate-stimulated calcium elevations spread from one astrocyte to another which forms a long-range signaling pathway to affect extensive brain function (Cornell-Bell et al., 1990). It has been shown that astrocytes are connected at the border between domains where their fine processes interact through gap junctions (Finkbeiner, 1992). Calcium levels are thought to be increased via the second messenger, inositol triphosphate (IP₃), which is spread through these gap junctions. This results in a subsequent calcium increase in neighboring astrocytes (Charles et al., 1992, Leybaert et al., 1998). However, this passive diffusion is not sufficient to propagate the spread of calcium waves great distances. In addition, studies have shown that the intracellular calcium increase can jump between two groups of astrocytes that are not connected by gap junctions (Snevd et al., 1994). Thus, there must be an extracellular mechanism by which calcium waves are regenerated and propagated. A likely mechanism is the release of gliotransmitters, particularly ATP (Stout et al., 2002, Guthrie et al., 1999), which can act on adjacent astrocyte to regenerate the calcium wave (Anderson et al., 2004). Therefore, astrocytes propagate calcium signals across short distances via diffusion of IP₃ through gap junctions to elevate intracellular calcium in connected astrocytes and across longer distances via gliotransmitter release that would act on neighboring astrocytes not connected through gap junctions (Fig 1.2).



Figure 1.2: Astrocytes can propagate calcium waves throughout the astrocyte syncytium. Receptors that activate the PLC pathway leads to the formation of Ip₃, Ip₃ opens calcium channels in the ER causing intracellular calcium to rise. Ip₃ diffuses into neighboring astrocytes to propagate the calcium wave. However, this passive diffusion is not sufficient to propagate calcium waves great distances. ATP overcomes this by acting on astrocytic P2Y receptors to strengthen the calcium response and increase ATP release. ATP also propagates calcium waves to neighboring astrocytes that are not connected via gap junctions.

1.2.2 ATP is astrocyte currency

Increases in astrocyte intracellular calcium can trigger the release of the gliotransmitters, ATP, D-serine, and glutamate (Bezzi and Volterra, 2001). These gliotransmitters have been shown to act on neurons to regulate transmission (Parpura et al., 1994, Pasti et al., 1997, Araque et al., 1999b, Perea et al., 2009, Panatier et al., 2011). Moreover, evidence has been provided to support that astrocytes release ATP in response to elevated calcium. Astrocytes express PAR-1 receptors that can be activated by TFLLR to induce rises in calcium and gliotransmitter release (Debeir et al., 1997, Junge et al., 2004, Lalo et al., 2014). The ATP released can then act to induce further ATP release, which maintains and propagates calcium waves throughout the syncytium (Coco et al., 2002, Anderson et al., 2004, Guthrie et al., 1999). In addition to propagating calcium waves, ATP released from astrocytes can act to modulate synaptic activity though its actions on purinergic receptors on, neurons, interneurons, and neighboring astrocytes (Khakh et al., 2003, Koizumi et al., 2003, Zhang et al., 2003, Anderson et al., 2004, Lalo et al., 2014). These actions are excitatory or inhibitory and ATP can either be the sole transmitter or a co-transmitter to modulate synaptic activity (Abbracchio et al., 2009). Various purinergic receptor subtypes have been indicated to be widely distributed throughout the brain (Guthrie et al., 1999). This is significant as studies have demonstrated that high

concentrations of nucleotides are present in pathological states of the CNS (Abbracchio et al., 2009). For example, immediately after a traumatic insult, astrocytes respond by releasing ATP to activate microglia to form a protective barrier (Abbracchio et al., 2009). ATP can act directly or it can induce effects through the action of its metabolites when it is degraded.

1.2.3 ATP uptake and release

ATP is taken up by astrocytes via the chloride dependent vesicular nucleotide transporter (VNUT). This transporter is highly expressed in chromaffin granules and astrocytes (Sawada et al., 2008). However, the mechanism of ATP release is highly debated and there is evidence to support multiple methods including; vesicular release, ATPbinding cassette transporters, connexon or pannexin hemichannel gap junctions, and voltage-dependent anion channels which include P2X receptors (Abbracchio et al., 2009). The two mechanisms most highly debated between these are ATP release by exocytosis and ATP release through hemichannel gap junctions. For example, Haydon and colleagues have provided evidence to support the release of ATP by vesicular release from astrocytes. They used the transgenic dn-SNARE mouse model in addition to various manipulations of exocytosis (Lalo et al., 2014). However, other studies have shown that ATP can be released through hemichannels (Stout et al., 2002, Garré et al., 2010, Wei et al., 2014). In addition, one study suggested that ATP is initially released via exocytosis, which then modulates further release of ATP through hemichannels (Garré et al., 2010). ATP release is thought to be calcium dependent. However, some studies have shown ATP release in the absence of calcium demonstrating that there can be multiple ATP release pathways with varying dependence on calcium (Queiroz et al., 1999, Coco et al., 2002).

1.2.4 ATP metabolism

After ATP is released, ectonucleotidase enzymes rapidly degrade it (Fig 1.3). ATP is metabolized into ADP, AMP, and finally adenosine which can also act as ligands for purinergic receptors (Abbracchio et al., 2009). The ectonucleotidases that breakdown ATP include the ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolases (E-NTPDs), the ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterases (E-NPPs), alkaline phosphatases, and

ecto-5'-nucleotidases. E-NTPDs and E-NPPs hydrolyze ATP and ADP to AMP which is then

hydrolyzed by ecto-5'-ectonucleotidase into adenosine. In addition, alkaline phosphatase equally hydrolyzes ATP, ADP, and AMP (Fig 1.3) (Zimmermann et al., 1998, Zimmermann, 2006). All products of ATP metabolism, including ADP, AMP and adenosine further act on their respective purinergic receptors to produce various effects. ATP therefore has the capability to mediate effects at multiple levels.



1.2.5 ATP receptors

Purinergic receptors are widely distributed throughout the brain. ATP plays a unique role in glial-neuron and glial-glial interactions as all types of functional glia express purinergic receptors. There are two groups of purinergic receptors, P1 and P2. Adenosine acts on P1 purinergic receptors, while ATP acts on the P2 purinergic receptors (Abbracchio et al., 2009).

P1 receptors for adenosine include the A1, A2a, A2b and A3 receptors which are coupled to G-proteins. A1 and A3 are coupled to $G_{i/o}$, while A2 receptors are coupled to G_s (Abbracchio et al., 2009). The actions of adenosine can often be either antagonistic or synergistic to those of ATP (Abbracchio et al., 2009), and have frequently been shown to be involved in many neuropathologies ranging from epilepsy and neurodegenerative disorders to psychiatric conditions (Boison, 2008).

P2 purinergic receptors are further divided into two subgroups, metabotropic P2Y receptors and ionotropic P2X receptors (Abbracchio et al., 2009). There are seven P2X receptor subtypes, P2X₁₋₇, which are cationic ligand operated channels that become permeable to sodium, potassium, and calcium upon binding of ATP (Khakh, 2001). Postsynaptic P2X receptors interact with various ionotropic receptors to have a reciprocal inhibitory effect, which is mediated through intracellular calcium to cause phosphorylation. The receptors that postsynaptic P2X receptors interact with include nicotinic acetylcholine receptors, A type gamma-Aminobutyric acid (GABA_A), and N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors (Khakh et al., 2000). There are eight P2Y receptor subtypes, P2Y₁, P2Y₂, P2Y₄,

P2Y₆, P2Y₁₁, P2Y₁₂, P2Y₁₃, and P2Y₁₄, which are coupled to either $G_{q/11}$ or $G_{i/o}$ to activate the PLC pathway or inhibit cAMP respectively (Abbracchio et al., 2006). Extracellular ATP has been shown to induce intracellular ATP release from astrocytes through its action on both astrocytic P2X and P2Y receptors (Anderson et al., 2004).

1.2.6 ATP acts on interneurons

It is possible that ATP released from astrocytes acts on interneurons to contribute to the modulation of GABA release and in turn, inhibition. Bowser and Khakh showed that stratum radiatum interneurons are excited by ATP and consequently release GABA onto their postsynaptic targets. ATP increased inhibition of output pyramidal neurons by increasing the frequency of IPSCs and triggering IPSCs of larger conductance (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). These effects are in part mediated through P2Y receptors on interneurons as opposed to P2X or P1 receptors. No staining for purinergic receptors was seen in CA1 pyramidal neurons which was consistent with the lack of ATP evoked currents that was observed in these cells. However, interneurons were immunopositive for P2Y receptors further implicating them in modulation of inhibition. In addition, they found that interneurons expressing P2Y receptors were profusely surrounded by astrocytes with highly branched morphologies suggesting that they might be the source of ATP (Bowser and Khakh, 2004).

1.2.7 Glutamate can elicit calcium waves in astrocytes and ATP release

Astrocytes express receptors for glutamate, acetylcholine, norepinephrine, serotonin, and ATP (Haydon, 2001). The triggering stimulus for astrocytes involves vesicular release of glutamate from presynaptic nerve terminals (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). It is thought that glutamate acts on astrocytes at the synaptic nerve terminal and astrocytes release ATP at more distant sites to propagate the signal through the syncytium (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). It is possible that other transmitters, through their alteration of calcium in astrocytes, can alter this mechanism. Serotonin may be one such transmitter.

1.3 Serotonin

1.3.1 Serotonin neuromodulatory projection and anatomy

Serotonin neurons originate in the midbrain raphe nuclei and project extensively throughout the cortex (Fig 1.4). Serotonergic axons are present in all areas of the cortex and all cortical layers receive some serotonin afferents. Each area has a characteristic pattern of serotonin innervation (Wilson and Molliver, 1991). Bundles of large diameter axons are observed in successive sections as they ascend through the midbrain tegmentum, medial forebrain bundle, diagonal band, and supracallosal stria on their way to the cortex.



Figure 1.4: 5-HT projections from the raphe nuclei. Adapted from Brody's Human Pharmacology, 5th Edition. 5-HT projects from the raphe nuclei throughout the cortex

The large diameter of these axons suggests that they are fibers of passage and once they reach the cortex, the serotonergic axons develop a distinct morphology of fine, densely branched plexuses that are extremely convoluted (Lidov et al., 1980). The density of serotonergic axons tends to be higher in sensory areas than in motor areas, but is substantially higher than noradrenergic and dopaminergic fibers throughout the cortex (Lidov et al., 1980).

1.3.2 Serotonin receptors, release, and metabolism

All cells in the brain are directly or indirectly influenced by serotonin. There is a growing body of evidence to support that there are several subsystems of serotonin that serve different functions. However, the ability of all subsystems to produce, take up, store, and release serotonin is similar and they all require the same biosynthetic and transport mechanisms (Gaspar and Lillesaar, 2012).

Serotonin is synthesized from tryptophan. Tryptophan is first converted to 5-hydroxytryptophan (5-HTP) by the enzyme tryptophan hydroxylase (TPH). A decarboxylase enzyme then converts 5-HTP into the active serotonin molecule, 5-hydroxytrypamine (5-HT) (Fig 1.5) (Gutknecht et al., 2009). After biosynthesis 5-HT is concentrated in the synaptic vesicles in neurons by the transporter, vesicular monoamine transporter (VMAT) (Abbracchio et al., 2006). To maintain homeostasis, 5-HT it is degraded by monoamine oxidase enzymes (MAOs) after its release. MAO-A is the main



variant responsible for 5-HT metabolism in the CNS. MAO-A metabolizes 5-HT into 5hydroxyindole acetaldehyde which is then further degraded to 5-hydroxyindole acetic acid (5-HIAA) (Fig 1.5) (Shih et al., 2011).

There are numerous types of serotonin receptors that have various mechanisms and effects. For example, some serotonin receptors act via adenylate cyclase and have inhibitory effects while others act via the phosphatidyl inositol second messenger system and have excitatory effects (Wilson and Molliver, 1991). There are thought to be as many as 13 different G-protein coupled receptors and one family of ligand gated ion channels. Serotonin receptors are subdivided into seven different groups (5-HT₁ to 5-HT₇) based on their structure and function. The 5-HT₁ receptor group consists of 5-HT_{1A}, 5-HT_{1B}, 5-HT_{1D}, 5-HT_{1E} and 5-HT_{1F} and are primarily autoreceptors that preferentially couple to $G_{i/o}$ to inhibit cAMP formation to regulate the release of neurotransmitters. The 5-HT₂ receptor group includes 5-HT_{2A}, 5-HT_{2B} and 5-HT_{2C} receptors that preferentially couple to $G_{q/11}$ to increase intracellular calcium via the IP_3 pathway. 5-HT₃ receptors are ligand gated ion channels similar to those for acetylcholine and GABA. 5-HT_{4.6.7} receptors couple to G_s to promote cAMP. One study by Carson and coworkers suggested that 5-HT₅ receptors might be predominantly expressed in astrocytes and negatively coupled to adenylate cyclase (Carson et al., 1996). However, their function and mechanism remains unclear and there is little evidence to confirm that they are endogenously expressed (Hoyer et al., 2002). Many serotonin receptor subtypes are expressed on both astrocytes and neurons throughout the brain (Shimizu et al., 1997, Hirst et al., 1998, Zhang et al., 2010). This wide variety and distribution of receptor types allows for a vast array of signaling actions.

1.3.3 Serotonin effects on spontaneous and evoked EPSP/IPSP amplitudes and frequency in the cortex

Serotonin neurotransmission is implicated in a vast array of behavioral and physiological states and functions including mood, sleep, anxiety, among many others (Jacobs and Azmitia, 1992). It can induce a facilitation effect in response to excitatory amino acids glutamate, NMDA, and quisqualate (Nedergaard et al., 1987), and it also has possible effects on GABAergic interneurons (Sheldon and Aghajanian, 1990). It can facilitate GABA release via activation of 5-HT_{2A} receptors, which increases interneuron excitability via inhibition of TASK-3 potassium channels. This leads to membrane depolarization and resulting increase in action potential firing (Deng and Lei, 2008). Serotonin effects can be postsynaptic as its receptors are distributed over large areas of the cell membrane (Nedergaard et al., 1987). Therefore, depending on the receptor type and location serotonin can exert wide range of inhibitory or excitatory effects in different neural networks.

1.3.4 Astrocytic recruitment of interneurons

It has been suggested that neuronal activity and glutamate release can trigger calcium elevations in astrocyte networks (Dani et al., 1992, Porter and McCarthy, 1996). Glutamate levels reach excess during neuronal release, which results in some of it escaping the synaptic cleft. This excess has been shown to reach sufficient concentrations to bind and activate receptors on astrocytes (Dzubay and Jahr, 1999). The glutamate receptor mGluR5 is found on astrocytes and is coupled to G_q and G₁₁ G-protein variants that, when activated, result in stimulation of the IP₃ pathway, leading to mobilization of intracellular astrocyte calcium (Nakahara et al., 1997, Pasti et al., 1997, Panatier and Robitaille, 2016). In response to elevated calcium, astrocytes release ATP, which acts on interneurons to modulate inhibition (Khakh et al., 2003, Koizumi et al., 2003, Lalo et al., 2014). P2Y receptors have been found on astrocytes and interneurons. P2Y receptors on astrocytes

induce further ATP release (Anderson et al., 2004), while P2Y receptors on hippocampal interneurons increase GABA release (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). It has also been shown that astrocyte-derived adenosine can regulate basal synaptic transmission in the hippocampus (Panatier and Robitaille, 2016). However, whether this is first released as ATP and then broken down to adenosine or just released as adenosine is not yet known. Thus, through mGluR5 activation, astrocytes regulate basal synaptic transmission and neuronal synchrony (Panatier and Robitaille, 2016).

1.3.5 Rationale and hypotheses

As astrocytes can ensheathe up to 140,000 synapses, astrocytes are in a prime position to regulate synaptic activity and amplify neuromodulatory actions. It has now been established in the hippocampus that astrocytes can respond to a single synaptic event through mGluR5 activation and subsequent calcium transients that enable gliotransmitter release for modulation of synaptic strength (Nakahara et al., 1997). This makes for an incredibly powerful and efficient neuromodulatory network. In addition to this, widely distributed serotonin afferents and receptors can exert a vast array of functions on synaptic activity that may involve alterations of astrocytic gliotransmitter release in order to affect every synapse. Given that P1 and P2 receptors can be activated by astrocytic release of ATP and, if necessary, breakdown to adenosine by ectonucleotidases, astrocytes may have influence on cortical inhibitory interneuron activity similarly to what has been observed in hippocampal circuits (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). Thus, given the unique astroglial ability to respond to single events and influence a vast number of surrounding synapses, as well as able to extend neuromodulator action to every synapse, we hypothesize that:

1. Astrocytes are involved in the somatosensory cortical paired-pulse **suppression** and

2. Serotonin acts on astrocytes to affect large scale cortical inhibition

2.0 Materials and Methods

2.1 Slice Preparation

Six to ten week old male C57BL/6 mice were anesthetized with isoflurane and then decapitated. The brain was rapidly removed and immediately submersed in ice-cold artificial cerebrospinal fluid (aCSF). A vibrating slice cutter (Leica VT 1200) was used to make 350 um thick coronal sections that were taken from the hindlimb somatosensory cortex. Brains were sliced in ice cold aCSF containing the following (in mM): 123 NaCl, 3.5 KCl, 1.2 NaH₂PO₄, 2 CaCl₂-2H₂O, 2 MgSO₄-7H₂O, 0.4 L-ascorbic acid, 26 NaHCO₃, 10 dextrose, and 2 lactate (pH 7.4 when saturated with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂). Slices were cut into halves and immediately transferred to a recovery chamber and incubated in aCSF saturated with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ for one hour at 30°C and then kept at room temperature for an additional hour prior to experimentation. Slices were kept at room temperature for up to 6 hours for experimentation. Experiments were performed in accordance with the guidelines of the Canadian Council on Animal Care and approved by the University of Saskatchewan Committee on Animal Care and Supply.

2.2 Electrophysiology

Slices were placed in a perfusion chamber (~2 ml volume) under nylon strings attached to a U-shaped platinum frame submerged in and continually perfused with aCSF saturated with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ at a rate of ~4 ml/min at room temperature. Slices were imaged using a Nikon SMZ1000 stereozoom microscope for placement of recording and stimulating electrodes. fEPSP recordings were obtained using a differential amplifier (DP311; Warner Instruments) connected to a Digidata 1440A (Molecular Devices) using pClamp 10.2 software (Molecular Devices). Signals were captured at 2kHz, high-pass filtered at 1 Hz and low pass filtered at 300 Hz. Layer IV/V was stimulated using a paired-pulse paradigm with paired stimulations 50 ms apart every 20 seconds for the duration of each experiment. Recording electrodes were pulled on a vertical Narshige PC-10 two-step puller using borosilicate capillaries. Recording electrodes were filled with 0.9% saline and positioned in layer II/III of the hindlimb somatosensory cortex using the MP-285

manipulator (Sutter, Novata, CA). Stimulation (10-30 uA; 0.6 ms; 0.33 Hz) was applied to layer IV/V using a concentric bipolar stimulating electrode (TM88CCINA, WPI, Sarasota, FL, USA) via a constant current stimulator (Grass S48 Stimulator) controlled by pClamp through the digital output on the Digidata 1440A (Molecular Devices). Only recordings of maximal postsynaptic potentials (PSP) greater than 1.2 mV were used in this study (conducted at ~60% of max). Serotonin (5-HT; 2mM) was dissolved in normal aCSF and delivered to the chamber via bolus application (100 uL) through a syringe connected to PE-10 tubing (Harvard Apparatus) positioned directly upstream of the recording site through a 16 gauge needle. Given the flow rate, volume of the recording chamber (2 ml), and the fact that 5-HT had to diffuse into the tissue (~150 um deep), it was estimated that 5-HT reached the recording site at less than 50 uM concentration. The effects observed were found to be consistent with bath perfusion of 20 uM 5-HT (data not included). Bolus injection was used to simulate more closely the phasic physiological release as opposed to the slow stable increase in concentration seen with perfusion in the bath, which more closely resembles tonic release. Bolus application relates to the rapid release of neuromodulators associated with environmental stimuli essential for the modulation of executive functions.

2.3 Drugs

Sigma Aldrich include 2-Drugs purchased from iodoacetate (IDA), aminoethoxydiphenylborane (APB), carbenoxolone (CBX), flufenamic acid (FFA), acid blue 129 (Ab129), bicuculline (BIC), and 8-cyclopentyl-1,3-dipropylxanthine (DPCPX). Suramin was purchased from Tocris. Serotonin (5-HT) was purchased from Sigma Aldrich or Abcam and ATP was purchased from Sigma Aldrich. IDA, APB, CBX, FFA, and 5-HT were dissolved in normal aCSF before experiments. 5-HT was kept on ice during experiments. MPEP, and BIC were dissolved in normal aCSF and kept frozen as stock solutions. Drugs were perfused through the slice in the bath perfusate.

2.4 Bicuculline experiments

Baseline recordings were obtained prior to the application of BIC. BIC was then perfused in the bath and the resulting effects on fEPSP amplitude were allowed to stabilize. BIC in addition to MPEP, IDA, CBX, or Ab129 were then perfused and allowed to stabilize.

2.5 5-HT experiments

A baseline recording was acquired prior to the application of 5-HT. 5-HT was then applied via bolus injection in the absence of pharmacological agents and its effects were allowed to recover to baseline. The slice was then perfused with one of the drugs and allowed to stabilize. 5-HT was applied in the presence of the drug and the effect was compared to its effects in the absence of the drug. This was repeated for each pharmacological agent used in this study.

2.6 Data Analysis

The recorded fEPSPs were analyzed using the Clampex program to determine the maximum amplitude of pulse 1 and pulse 2. Data were normalized to the average of 10 baseline recordings. Drug effects were compared in the presence and absence of BIC. Data for the drug effects in the absence of BIC were obtained from experiments before the application of 5-HT. 5-HT experiments were analyzed by comparing the amplitudes of both pulses to pulse 1 during the application of 5-HT in the presence and absence of pharmacological agents.

2.7 Statistics

Data were expressed as the mean \pm standard errors. Statistical significance was assessed using paired students t-tests. Significance was determined when p < 0.05. All statistical comparisons were performed using Microsoft Excel.

3.0 Results

In order to assess the astrocytic role in cortical inhibition and neuromodulator effects we used a paired-pulse paradigm to study evoked inhibition. It has previously been established that paired-pulse suppression in the visual (Rozas et al., 2001) and somatosensory (Ming et al., 2015) cortex is dependent on $GABA_A$ receptors. The first evoked field postsynaptic potential (fPSP) represents a summation of both evoked excitatory and spontaneous inhibitory/excitatory PSPs (IPSPs/EPSPs). Most of the evoked inhibitory PSPs (IPSPs) come at a delay due to the extra synapse involved in excitatory recruitment of local interneurons. Thus, due to this delay and the much longer duration of IPSPs, the second evoked fPSP represents the summation of evoked EPSPs, evoked longlasting IPSPs (from first stimulation) and spontaneous IPSPs/EPSPs. The difference between the first and second stimulation is thus, evoked inhibition. By comparing the amplitudes of pulse 2 (P2) and pulse 1 (P1) in the paired pulse ratio, evoked inhibition can be assessed (P2/P1). In the absence of pharmacological agents P1 is larger than P2 due to recruited inhibition (Fig. 3.1). Various pharmacological agents with and without neuromodulators are used to assess the role of astrocytes in cortical inhibition as well as neuromodulator-mediated alteration of inhibition.

3.1 Astrocytic ATP signaling is involved in cortical evoked inhibition

First, drugs that alter astrocytic function were applied to acutely isolated slices to assess the role of astrocytes and ATP on cortical evoked inhibition. MPEP was used to block mGluR5 receptors on astrocytes, IDA to inhibit glycolysis to reduce ATP, 2-APB to inhibit intracellular rise in astrocytic calcium, CBX and FFA to block ATP release through hemichannels, and Ab129 to block P2Y receptors on interneurons (Fig. 3.2). The amplitudes of P1, P2 and the P2/P1 were analyzed before and after the application of the drugs to assess their effects.



Figure 3.1: Cortical inhibition was assessed in the somatosensory cortex using extracellular recordings of a paired-pulse paradigm. *A*, The stimulating electrode (black dot) was placed in layer IV/V while the recording glass electrode was placed in layer II. Evoked inhibition is represented in the second pulse as illustrated by the decrease in amplitude. *B*, Stimulation of collateral/adjacent neurons that synapse on inhibitory interneurons recruit longer duration inhibitory post-synaptic currents that arrive at a delay to the direct excitatory post-synaptic currents. *C*, It is hypothesized that astrocytes are also involved in recruiting inhibitory interneuron activity via purinergic signaling.

Given that mGluR5 glutamate receptors are mainly expressed on astrocytes and have been shown to induce astrocyte calcium waves (Nakahara et al., 1997, Panatier et al., 2011), the glutamate antagonist MPEP (25uM) was applied to block astrocyte activation by glutamate. MPEP caused a decrease in the amplitude of P1, but no change in the amplitude of P2. The resulting effect on the P2/P1 represents a possible decrease in evoked inhibition (Fig. 3.3A).



Figure 3.2: Sites of action of the pharmacological agent used. 1, MPEP is an mGluR5 antagonist. 2, IDA blocks GAPDH to inhibit glycolysis which would reduce ATP available for release. 3, 2-APB is an Ip3 antagonist which inhibits release of calcium from intracellular stores. 4, CBX and FFA block hemichannels from which ATP can be released. 5, Ab129 is a P2Y receptor antagonist which would inhibit the effects of ATP.

Additional studies provide evidence that astrocytic ATP is involved in synaptic inhibition. It has been shown that ATP released from astrocytes in the hippocampus (Khakh et al., 2000, Khakh et al., 2003, Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014) as well as in the cortex (Lalo et al., 2014) modulates synaptic inhibition. To investigate whether the same is true in the somatosensory cortex we used iodoacetate (200uM; IDA) to deplete astrocytic ATP levels. Iodoacetate is an inhibitor of the glycolysis enzyme GAPDH and hinders astrocyte function. Interfering with glycolysis leads to a drop in ATP levels in astrocytes, in turn, weakening astrocyte calcium wave propagation and signaling via gliotransmitters (Anderson et al., 2004). As lactate is the main energy source for neurons, and astrocytes shuttle lactate to neurons (Tarczyluk et al., 2013), 2mM of lactate was added to the aCSF to ensure an energy source for neurons. In a similar trend to MPEP application, the application of IDA showed a decrease in the amplitude of P1 and an increase in the amplitude of P2. The resulting increase in the ratio suggests a decrease in evoked inhibition. (Fig. 3.3A). By interfering with astrocyte glycolysis we were able to alter cortical inhibition.

If astrocytes are the source of ATP, its release could be causing the effects seen on evoked inhibition. We used pharmacological agents to interfere with possible mechanisms of ATP release. Gap junction hemichannels have been shown to be expressed in astrocytes (Dermietrel et al., 1991) and carbenoxolone (CBX), a hemichannel blocker, has been used to block astrocyte gliotransmitter release (Andersson et al., 2007, Brokamp et al., 2012). It is possible that ATP is released through hemichannels (Stout et al., 2002). Thus, we perfused our slices with CBX (50uM) to assess the effect on this simple inhibitory circuit. In the presence of CBX there was no change in the amplitude of P1. However, P2 showed an increase (Fig. 3.3A). The increase in P2 amplitude with no change seen in P1 amplitude suggests CBX affects evoked inhibition.

Astrocytic P2Y receptors have been shown to be involved in ATP-induced ATP release from astrocytes (Anderson et al., 2004) and the P2Y receptors on interneurons is a mechanism by which ATP could mediate inhibition. Therefore, we used the P2Y antagonist acid blue 129 (100uM; Ab129) to block ATP receptors on astrocytes and interneurons. In the presence of AB129, P1 amplitude decreased, P2 amplitude increased, and there was a resulting increase in the P2/P1 (Fig. 3.3A). Ab129 can act indirectly by reducing ATP

release from astrocytes thereby reducing the amount available to act on interneuron P2Y receptors or it can act directly on P2Y receptors on interneurons to inhibit ATP effects.

We hypothesized that astrocytes mediate paired-pulse suppression through the release of ATP onto interneurons. Interneurons release GABA, which then acts on neurons to inhibit synaptic activity. We perfused another set of slices with the GABA_A receptor antagonist bicuculline (2uM; BIC) to determine if the effects seen with the MPEP, IDA, CBX and Ab129 were GABA dependent. There remained changes in P1 amplitude for MPEP, IDA and Ab129 as seen in the absence of BIC (Fig. 3.3). In addition, CBX P1 amplitude also remained the same, with no difference, as in the absence of BIC (Fig. 3.3). However, all significance was lost in the amplitudes of P2 and P2/P1, which are representative of evoked inhibition (Fig. 3.3B). All pharmacological agents used reduce ATP and its release from astrocytes. As BIC blocks GABA_A receptors, and MPEP, IDA, CBX or Ab129 did not show any further effect on the P2 amplitude or the P2/P1, these results indicate that pharmacological effects on evoked inhibition are dependent on GABA_A.

In addition to the above mentioned pharmacology, we used 2-APB to inhibit the intracellular rise in astrocytic calcium, and FFA to block large anion channels including hemichannels. As calcium waves help activate and propagate astrocyte signals as well as stimulate the release of gliotransmitters. In this study we used the IP₃ receptor blocker, 2-APB (100 uM), to inhibit the release of intracellular calcium to weaken astrocytic calcium wave propagation. With the application of 2-APB, P1 and P2 showed a decrease in amplitude but the P2/P1 did not show a significant change (Supplemental Fig. 3.1). Given that the application of 2-APB showed no significant change in P2/P1, evoked inhibition was not affected. Furthermore, use of the large anion channel blocker flufenamic acid (50 uM; FFA) also supports an ion channel mechanism. Although FFA produced a decrease in the ratio similar to CBX, FFA only decreased P1 amplitude which is in contrast to CBX only increasing P2 amplitude (Supplemental Fig. 3.1).



Figure 3.3. Pharmacology implicates astrocytes and purinergic signaling in cortical paired-pulse suppression. * means P < 0.05, paired *t*-test (n=9-45 from 6-15 animals, BIC; n=11-12 from 5-6 animals).



Supplemental Figure 3.1: Pharmacology implicates astrocytic ATP. *A*, 2-APB causes a decrease in P1, P2 and the P2/P1. *B*, FFA decreased P1 only resulting in an increase in the P2/P1. * means P < 0.05, *paired t-test*, (2-APB; n = 11from 4 animals, FFA; n = 26 from 11 animals).

To further investigate the role of ATP in evoked inhibition, the non-selective P2 receptor antagonist suramin (50uM; SUR) was applied. There was no change in P1, P2 or the P2/P1 (Supplemental Fig. 3.2). However, the SUR concentration used may have been too low as most studies use a concentration of 100uM. In addition, as ATP is rapidly degraded extracellularly into adenosine, we used the selective adenosine A1 receptor antagonist DPCPX (300-600nM) to assess its impact on cortical evoked inhibition. DPCPX showed no change in P1, P2, or the P2/P1 (Supplemental Fig. 3.2) demonstrating that adenosine A1 receptors are not involved in mediating evoked inhibition under basal conditions.



Supplemental Figure 3.2: Pharmacology implicates ATP signalling. A, SUR showed no effect. B, DPCPX showed no effect. * means P < 0.05, *paired t-test*, (SUR; n = 13 from 6 animals, DPCPX; n = 16 from 7 animals).

3.2 5-HT mediated effects on paired-pulse suppression are GABA dependent

Serotonin (5-HT) and norepinephrine (NE) have been shown to alter inhibition in the entorhinal cortex (Deng and Lei, 2008, Xiao et al., 2009). As ATP and astrocytes play a role in mediating paired-pulse suppression, it is possible that they also mediate neuromodulator effects on paired-pulse suppression. We first assessed the response to 5-HT in the absence of pharmacological agents, using the paired-pulse paradigm. Then we applied MPEP, IDA, CBX, Ab129, 2-APB, FFA, SUR, and DPCPX to interfere with astrocytic ATP release and determine if ATP plays a role in mediating the response to 5-HT.

In order to assess if astrocytes and ATP are involved in mediating 5-HT signaling we first applied 5-HT in the absence of any drug. 5-HT was applied as a bolus application to simulate transient physiological release. This caused P1 amplitude to decrease and P2 amplitude to increase leading to an increase in the P2/P1 (Fig. 3.4A). These results suggest that 5-HT application decreases evoked inhibition.

If 5-HT decreases inhibition in the cortex, the changes should be sensitive to GABA blockade. Thus, we applied 5-HT in the presence of the GABA_A antagonist BIC. BIC virtually abolishes the response to 5-HT compared to control experiments (Fig. 3.4B).



Figure 3.4: 5-HT decreases inhibition and is GABA dependent. *Left*, time series showing the effects of 5-HT on P1 and P2 amplitude in the presence and absence of BIC over the course of an experiment. *Insets*, histograms showing the change in amplitude of P1, P2, and P2/P1 compared to baseline recordings in response to application of 5-HT in the presence and absence of BIC. *A*, application of 5-HT decreases P1 and increases P2 resulting in an increase in P2/P1 indicating a reduction in inhibition. *B*, In the presence of BIC, 5-HT effects are virtually abolished, demonstrating that 5-HT effects involve GABA. * means P < 0.05, paired t-test, (5-HT control; n = 120 from 63 animals, BIC; n = 10 from 7 animals).

3.3 Astrocytes are involved in 5-HT effects on paired-pulse suppression

Could it be that 5-HT is altering the astrocytic involvement in inhibition? By interfering with ATP levels and its release from astrocytes, 5-HT should no longer decrease evoked inhibition to the same extent. To test whether 5-HT effects are mediated through

ATP and astrocytes, MPEP, IDA, CBX, Ab129, 2-APB, FFA, SUR, and DPCPX were perfused through the slice prior to the application of 5-HT. According to our hypothesis, these agents should hinder the 5-HT effects on evoked inhibition. In the presence of these pharmacological agents, 5-HT showed a decrease in both P1 and P2 compared to controls in which P1 amplitude decreased and P2 amplitude increased (Fig. 3.5). The decrease in P1 amplitude was the same as seen in controls. The inverse response in P2 resulted in a dampened increase in the P2/P1 demonstrating that MPEP, IDA, CBX, and Ab129 reduce the 5-HT effect on evoked inhibition.

In addition, 5-HT was applied in the presence of the IP₃ antagonist 2-APB (Supplemental Fig. 3.3), and another hemichannel gap junction blocker FFA (Supplemental Fig. 3.3). In the presence of these drugs, 5-HT produced similar effects as those shown in the presence of MPEP, IDA, CBX, and Ab129. P1 amplitude also decreased to the same extent as controls and P2 amplitude decreased compared to the increase seen in controls. This resulted in a dampened increase in the P2/P1 (Supplemental Fig. 3.3). The FFA results are consistent with the results previously shown using CBX.

3.4 P2 receptors are involved in 5-HT effects on paired-pulse suppression

Given that astrocytic calcium waves can trigger the release of ATP and Ab129 hindered the 5-HT response, we further investigated the role of ATP in 5-HT signaling using the non-selective P2 blocker SUR. Using a non-selective P2 antagonist allowed us to assess if ATP was acting through either P2Y and P2X. 5-HT in the presence of SUR resulted in no change in the amplitudes of P1, P2 or P2/P1 (Fig. 3.6A). Again, this may have been a consequence of the SUR concentration of 50uM instead of 100uM. Future experiments will need to be done to verify this possibility.



Figure 3.5: 5-HT effects involve astrocytes and ATP. Left, time series showing the amplitudes of P1 and P2 with the application of 5-HT in the presence of MPEP, IDA, CBX, and Ab129 over the course of an experiment. Insets, histograms showing the change in amplitude of P1, P2, and P2/P1 compared to baseline recordings in response to application of 5-HT in the presence of MPEP, IDA, CBX, or Ab129. In the presence of pharmacological agents there was a decrease in the amplitude of P2 compared to the paired effects of 5-HT before the application of pharmacological agents in which there was an increase in P2 amplitude. Thus. the pharmacological agents used resulted in a reduction of 5-HT effects on the P2/P1. * means P < 0.05, paired ttest, (n = 9-28 from 6-15 animals).



Supplemental Figure 3.3: 5-HT effects involve astrocytes and ATP. *Left*, time series showing the amplitudes of P1 and P2 with the application of 5-HT in the presence of 2-APB and FFA over the course of an experiment. *Insets*, histograms showing the change in amplitude of P1, P2, and P2/P1 in response to application of 5-HT compared to application of 5-HT in the presence of 2-APB and FFA. In the presence of 2-APB or FFA, there was a decrease in the amplitude of P2 compared to the paired effects of 5-HT before the application of pharmacological agents in which there was an increase. Thus, 2-APB and FFA resulted in a reduction of 5-HT effects on the P2/P1. * means P < 0.05, paired *t-test*, (2-APB;n = 11 from 4 animals, FFA; n = 26 from 11 animals).

In addition, as ATP is degraded rapidly to adenosine by ectonucleotidase enzymes, it is possible that adenosine is involved instead of ATP. To test whether ATP is mediating 5-HT effects and not adenosine, we applied 5-HT in the presence of the adenosine A1 receptor blocker DPCPX. This also did not change the 5-HT response effectively ruling out adenosine A1 receptors as being involved in 5-HT effects (Fig. 3.6B).

As interfering with astrocyte function and ATP leads to a change in the effects of 5-HT on paired-pulse suppression, astrocytes and ATP may be mediating 5-HT effects. In the presence of pharmacological agents that hinder astrocyte function and ATP levels, P2 had a



Figure 3.6: 5-HT effects on inhibition involve astrocytic ATP but not A1 receptors. *Left*, time series showing the amplitudes of P1 and P2 with the application of 5-HT in the presence of SUR and DPCPX over the course of an experiment. *Insets*, histograms showing the change in amplitude of P1, P2, and P2/P1 in response to 5-HT in the presence and absence of SUR and DPCPX. In the presence of SUR and DPCPX 5-HT caused no change in the amplitude of P1, P2, or P2/P1. * means P < 0.05, *paired t-test*, (SUR;n = 13 from 6 animals, DPCPX;n = 16 from 7 animals).

similar response to P1 as they both decreased. This resulted in an increase in the P2/P1, but it was reduced compared to controls. As the pharmacological agents used to interfere with astrocytic ATP reversed the effects of 5-HT, the mechanism by which 5-HT acts may involve the inhibition of ATP release from astrocytes. Thus, we next applied exogenous ATP and assessed its effects.

3.5 Exogenous ATP reduces P2 which is opposite to 5-HT

To further assess the potential role for ATP in cortical inhibition, we applied exogenous ATP to the slices using the same method used to apply 5-HT. When ATP was applied both P1 and P2 amplitudes decreased and the P2/P1 increased (Fig. 3.7A). Application of ATP resulted in a decrease in P2 amplitude compared to 5-HT that caused its increase. Thus, 5-HT seems to be inhibiting ATP release from astrocytes given that ATP effects show the inverse effect on P2.

In addition to applying exogenous ATP, we also used the protease-activated receptor 1 (PAR-1) agonist TFLLR. TFLLR has been used to activate astrocytes specifically as PAR-1 receptors are thought to be mainly found on astrocytes (Debeir et al., 1997, Han et al., 2011, Lalo et al., 2014). TFLLR was perfused through the slice for 3 minutes to allow it to reach a constant concentration of 10uM throughout the slice. After 3 minutes of perfusion, TFLLR was washed out with normal aCSF to simulate transient action. With the application of TFLLR, there was a decrease in P2 amplitude, similar to the effects seen with ATP and opposite to the effects of 5-HT (Fig. 3.7B). TFLLR acts on astrocytes to cause a rise in calcium (Debeir et al., 1997, Junge et al., 2004) which causes release of gliotransmitters, specifically ATP, resulting in an increase in evoked inhibition (Lalo et al., 2014).



Figure 3.7: ATP and TFLLR showed the inverse of 5-HT. *Left*, time series showing the amplitudes of P1 and P2 with the application of ATP or TFLLR over the course of an experiment. *Insets*, histograms showing the changes in amplitude of P1, P2, and P2/P1 compared to baseline recordings in response to application of ATP or TFLLR. *A*, ATP caused a decrease in the amplitude of both P1 and P2. *B*, TFLLR showed similar results to ATP causing a decrease in the amplitude of both P1 and P2. P < 0.05, paired t-test, (ATP; n = 51 from 26 animals, TFLLR; n = 7 from 5 animals).

4.0 General Discussion

This is one of the first studies to assess the role of astrocytes in cortical inhibition and neuromodulation in a more integrated representation using extracellular field recordings. We assessed the astrocytic role and 5-HT effects on inhibition using a pairedpulse paradigm. The pharmacological agents, MPEP, IDA, 2-APB, CBX, FFA, and Ab129, were applied to interfere with astrocyte function and ATP release. In order to assess their effects, the amplitudes of P1, P2, and P2/P1 were compared before and after the application of each agent. MPEP was used to block mGluR5 glutamate receptors on astrocytes, IDA to inhibit glycolysis in astrocytes, 2-ABP to block IP₃-mediated calcium rise in astrocytes, CBX and FFA to block ATP release from hemichannels, and Ab129 to block P2Y receptors on interneurons. Application of each agent resulted in an increase in the P2/P1 which represents a decrease in inhibition and suggests that astrocytes and ATP are involved in cortical inhibition. To verify that all actions were mediated through effects on GABA_A signaling, we applied the same agents in the presence of the GABA_A antagonist BIC. In the presence of BIC, all significant changes in the P2/P1 were abolished, supporting the notion that astrocytes are involved in GABA-mediated inhibition. As adenosine has also been implicated in astrocyte-mediated inhibitory processes, we used the A1 receptor antagonist DPCPX to determine if the effects observed were partially mediated by adenosine. However, DPCPX showed no change in the P2/P1 ruling out involvement of adenosine A1 receptors. Accordingly, we proposed that in response to the first stimulation, glutamate is released from the presynaptic neuron and, in addition to acting on receptors on the postsynaptic neuron (P1), stimulates astrocytic calcium transients via mGluR5 glutamate receptors to release ATP to recruit surrounding inhibitory interneurons for suppression of the second stimulation (P2; Fig 4.1B). Thus, extracellular field recordings of integrated activity enables better understanding, as a single astrocyte is capable of regulating activity across multiple synapses. Taken together, we suggest that astrocytes modulate inhibition through the release of ATP to widely affect cortical neural function.



Figure 4.1 Schematic of possible mechanisms to modulate inhibition and 5-HT effects. A, Bowser and Khakh (2004) proposed that hippocampal astrocytes release ATP, in response to synaptic activity, which then acts on interneuron P2Y receptors to elicit GABA release. B, Panatier et al. (2011) suggested that astrocytes in the hippocampus sense synaptic activity via mGluR5 receptors and then release adenosine that acts on presynaptic A2A receptors to modulate glutamate release. C, Deng et al. (2007) found that 5-HT1A receptors on pyramidal neurons decrease excitation and in addition Deng and Lei (2008) demonstrated that 5-HT2A receptors on interneurons increase evoked inhibition through the release of GABA.

4.1 Astrocytes detect synaptic activity via mGluR5

We used the mGluR5 antagonist MPEP to block astrocyte activation in response to synaptic glutamate release. When we applied MPEP to our slices there was an increase in the paired-pulse ratio indicating a reduction in inhibition. Our results are consistent with the study done by Panatier et al. (2011). They demonstrated, with patch clamp, that astrocytes regulate basal transmission at hippocampal synapses by detecting glutamate release (Fig 4.1) (Panatier et al., 2011). When mGluR5 receptors on astrocytes were activated it caused an increase in astrocytic calcium, which in turn, enhanced basal synaptic activity (Panatier et al., 2011). Similar to our study, they used the mGluR5 antagonist, MPEP, at the concentration of 25 uM (Panatier et al., 2011). MPEP completely abolished calcium events in astrocytes thereby reducing synaptic efficacy (Panatier et al., 2011). This

suggests that mGluR5 stimulated rises in astrocytic calcium is a critical step in modulating synaptic activity. However, although the major metabotropic glutamate receptor expressed on astrocytes is mGluR5 (Nakahara et al., 1997), these receptors have also been shown to be expressed on neurons and interneurons (Lopez - Bendito et al., 2002, Gereau and Swanson, 2008). This could account for the effects of MPEP observed in our study as well as Panantier et al. (2011). Blocking mGluR5 receptors would reduce the excitability of neurons and/or interneurons, which would, consequently, affect recruitment of inhibition. Panatier and colleagues (2011) recorded intracellular EPSCs evoked in pyramidal cells in the presence of MPEP (Panatier et al., 2011). MPEP resulted in the failure rate of EPSCs to increase, which could be indicative of effects on neurons (Panatier et al., 2011). However, they addressed this issue by applying MPEP in the presence of the calcium chelator BAPTA in the pipette of a patched astrocyte. When astrocytes were dialyzed with BAPTA, MPEP no longer showed an increase in the failure rate of EPSCs demonstrating that its actions are mediated through astrocytes and not neurons (Panatier et al., 2011). Thus, the results obtained by Panatier et al., using patch clamp, together with our results, using extracellular field recordings, demonstrates that astrocytes are recruited into synaptic circuits via mGluR5 (Fig 4.1).

4.2 Presynaptic A2A receptors to modulate glutamate release

In response to mGluR5 activation, astrocytes release gliotransmitters, including purines, to regulate synaptic transmission (Panatier et al., 2011). Given that astrocytes have been shown to be activated via mGluR5 (Panatier et al., 2011) and ATP is astrocyte currency (Coco et al., 2002, Anderson et al., 2004, Guthrie et al., 1999), we hypothesized that, in response to glutamate, astrocytes regulate evoked inhibition through ATP release. ATP released from astrocytes would then act on interneurons to modulate GABA release (Fig 4.1A). However, this is inconsistent with the Panatier et al. (2011) study as they demonstrated that A2A receptors increase pyramidal neuron excitability. They showed that in response to glutamate, mGluR5s are activated on astrocytes. Astrocytes then release purines which act on A2A adenosine receptors on the presynaptic terminal to increase glutamate release (Fig 4.1B) (Panatier et al., 2011). This could account for the effects observed in our study. Increasing glutamate release from the presynaptic neuron would

increase recruitment of inhibition by stimulating interneurons. By interfering with ATP levels and its release, there is less ATP available to be degraded into adenosine by ectonucleotidases. This, in turn, would decrease the efficacy of glutamate release, consequently decreasing interneuron stimulation. As Panatier et al. (2011) discovered using the A2A antagonist SCH 582621 (Panatier et al., 2011), blocking A2A receptors mimics the effects, on EPSC failure rates, seen with the mGluR5 antagonist MPEP (Panatier et al., 2011). We used the A1 antagonist, DPCPX, to block A1 receptors and assess the role of adenosine in cortical inhibition. However, DPCPX produced no change in the pairedpulse ratio, which lead us to believe that adenosine was not involved. However, we failed to consider adenosine A2A receptors. Thus, adenosine could nonetheless be playing a role. In addition, our data with SUR showed no effect on P1, P2, or P2/P1, which supports that inhibition is regulated through the mechanism described by Panatier et al. (2011). However, it could also be a consequence of the concentration we used as we applied 50 uM rather than 100 uM, which is the most commonly used concentration (Anderson et al., 2004, Deng and Lei, 2008, Tang et al., 2015). Ultimately, as Panatier et al. (2011) used patch clamp (Panatier et al., 2011) which is representative of a single cell, and we used extracellular field recordings which represents a more encompassing physiological environment, it is possible that astrocytic purines increase excitability but the overall effect is inhibitory.

4.3 Astrocytic purines are involved in mediating inhibition

As astrocytes release purines that affect synaptic transmission it is possible that ATP and adenosine are both involved in cortical inhibition. We addressed this possibility with the use of Ab129, a P2Y antagonist. These data showed a decrease in the paired-pulse ratio supporting that ATP mediates inhibition through P2Y receptors. This is in contrast to the Panatier et al. (2011) study, as their data support adenosine (Panatier et al., 2011) rather than ATP (Fig 4.1). However, it is known that adenosine acts on P1 as opposed to the P2 receptors on which ATP acts (Abbracchio et al., 2009). The best known P2 antagonists are Evans Blue, reactive blue 2, PPADS and suramin (Zimmermann, 1994). Ab129 is a derivative of reactive blue 2 and has been evaluated along with other reactive blue 2 derivatives for its efficacy and selectivity for P2 receptors (Brown and Brown, 2002).

Brown and Brown (2002) found that Ab129 was one of the most potent antagonists selective for P2Y receptors (Brown and Brown, 2002). Thus, we are confident that our data using Ab129 implicates P2Y receptors. Although the mechanisms described by Panatier et al. (2011) (Panatier et al., 2011) implicates adenosine, they failed to consider that ATP acts in addition to adenosine in the context of recruiting inhibition. Furthermore, our data are consistent with the studies done by Bowser and Khakh (2004), and Lalo et al. (2014) on the involvement of ATP in synaptic transmission (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014). We demonstrated that inhibition can be altered by blocking P2Y receptors with Ab129. This is consistent with Bowser and Khakh who showed that ATP excites interneurons and astrocytes to increase synaptic inhibition (2004) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004) supporting our hypothesis that astrocytic ATP recruits interneurons (Fig 4.1A). They recorded from connected interneuron-pyramidal neuron pairs and used the ATP analog ATPyS to prevent its breakdown by ectonucleotidases (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). ATPyS caused patched interneurons to become excited and depolarize, subsequently increasing inhibition of pyramidal neurons (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). In addition, and consistent with our study, they applied P2 receptor agonists to determine which subtype was involved. P2Y agonists showed an increase in IPSCs in pyramidal neurons and P2X and adenosine agonists did not show any change (Bowser and Khakh, 2004), thereby implicating P2Y receptors. Our study, using extracellular field recordings, further supports Bowser and Khakh's (2004) as our results with Ab129 indicated a decrease in paired-pulse suppression. In addition, Bowser and Khakh used the P2 receptor antagonist PPADS and the P2Y selective antagonist MRS2179 which blocked the effects of P2Y agonists (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). This supports our hypothesis that inhibition is mediated through P2Y receptors and contests the involvement of P2X and adenosine receptors. Conversely, it has been shown that P2Y receptors are present on astrocytes and can induce ATP release (Anderson et al., 2004) which could account for our results and Bowser and Khakh's (2004) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). By applying ATP or its analogs, astrocytic P2Y receptors are activated, triggering ATP-induced ATP release (Anderson et al., 2004). Consequently, ATP would be available for degradation by ectonucleotidases. Adenosine would then be available to act on presynaptic A2A receptors as in the mechanism described by Panatier et al. (2011) (Panatier et al., 2011). Due to the action of ATP analogs on astrocytes, they do not necessarily isolate ATP effects as adenosine will still be present. Furthermore, P2Y antagonists block P2Y receptors on astrocytes, thereby reducing ATP release, in turn, decreasing adenosine. Thus, it is possible that astrocytes mediate inhibition through our proposed mechanism, which is consistent with the Bowser and Khakh study (2004), involving ATP and P2Y receptors on interneurons and astrocytes (Fig 4.1A) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004), through Panatier et al.'s (2011) described mechanism involving adenosine and presynaptic A2A receptors (Fig 4.1B) (Panatier et al., 2011), or a combination of both.

To further validate that purines released from astrocytes are involved in inhibition we used IDA to decrease the availability of ATP for release. IDA reduces ATP levels by inhibiting GAPDH, an enzyme essential for glycolysis (Schmidt and Dringen, 2009, Nodin et al., 2012). By reducing ATP concentration in astrocytes, less ATP is available for release to effect inhibition. In the presence of IDA P2/P1 increased, indicative of a decrease in inhibition. However, IDA is capable of affecting neurons as well as astrocytes. Lactate is the preferred energy substrate by neurons and astrocytes provide lactate to neurons through the astrocyte-neuron lactate shuttle (Pellerin et al., 2007). Lactate is essential in order to maintain neurotransmission (Pellerin et al., 2007), and interfering with glycolysis reduces the lactate available to neurons. Thus, this would appear as an effect on inhibition when in fact it is reducing neurotransmission. To counter this, we added 2mM lactate to aCSF in order to inhibit astrocyte ATP with IDA but also maintain neuronal function. In addition, IDA is a thiol reagent capable of disrupting glutathione metabolism resulting in oxidative stress (Liao et al., 2013). However, Schmidt and Dringen (2009) demonstrated the effects of IDA on glycolysis and glutathione in astrocytes and found that IDA is highly effective in inhibiting astrocyte glycolysis without substantially compromising glutathione metabolism (Schmidt and Dringen, 2009). Another study by Nodin et al. (2012) additionally demonstrated that IDA rapidly inhibits GAPDH leading to a resultant decrease in ATP levels without increasing oxidative stress (Nodin et al., 2012). Thus, we believe that our use of IDA in the presence of lactate allowed us to assess the role of astrocytic ATP without affecting neuronal function. The studies done by Panatier et al. (2011) and Bowser and Khakh (2004) study support our results with IDA that showed an increase in the P2/P1 indicative of a reduction in inhibition. However, as we used extracellular field recordings, it

remains unclear which mechanisms are responsible but the evidence strongly supports that purines are involved in cortical inhibition.

4.4 The mechanism of astrocytic purine release is uncertain

In addition to IDA, we used 2-APB which reduces intracellular calcium elevations and blocks hemichannels similar to the effects of CBX and FFA. 2-APB is an IP₃ receptor blocker, which inhibits intracellular calcium release from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (Peppiatt et al., 2003, Ozaki et al., 2013). When ligands bind to their G-protein receptors it induces PLC to form IP₃ and DAG from PIP2. IP₃ acts to open calcium channels on the ER resulting in a rise in intracellular calcium (Berridge, 1993). In addition, DAG and calcium activates PKC (Berridge, 1993). When we applied 2-APB, it resulted in a reduction in paired-pulse suppression represented by an increase in the P2/P1. Given that many neuromodulators use this signaling pathway 2-APB may be affecting activity via the inhibition of other neuromodulators. Furthermore, 2-APB is also capable of blocking connexin based hemichannels (Bai et al., 2006) and TRP channels (Bencze et al., 2015). This causes a further blockade of astrocyte ATP release as astrocytes express hemichannels containing connexin 43 (Brokamp et al., 2012) and there is evidence to support that ATP is released from astrocyte hemichannels (Stout et al., 2002). Thus, it is possible that our data with 2-APB is a result of either calcium blockade in astrocytes, release of ATP or its effects on neuromodulator signaling pathways. However, if 2-APB does indeed block hemichannels, this supports our CBX and FFA data. We proposed that because inhibition was reduced in the presence of CBX and FFA, ATP is released from astrocytes via gap junctions. This is consistent with Lalo and colleagues (2014) as they showed that ATP modulates inhibition in the cortex (Lalo et al., 2014), albeit through vesicular-mediated mechanisms. However, their study demonstrated, using patch clamp and sniffer cell approaches in dnSNARE mice, that ATP is released from astrocytes via exocytosis whereas we proposed that ATP is released via hemichannels as CBX and FFA increased the P2/P1. Thus, it is possible that CBX and FFA are eliciting their effects through a different mechanism than what we hypothesized. FFA is a large ion channel modulator (Guinamard et al., 2013) that blocks hemichannels and TRP channels (Stridh et al., 2008). In addition it blocks the enzyme cyclooxygenase (COX) responsible for the synthesis of inflammatory

mediators which affects neurotransmission (Yang, 2009). CBX blocks astrocytic hemichannels but has also been shown to interfere with voltage-gated calcium channels (Vessey et al., 2004). This reduces synaptic activity, which would explain why we see a decrease in inhibition. However, it has also been shown that ATP can be released from astrocytic hemichannels and that both mechanisms in combination, (release via hemichannels and exocytosis) can facilitate ATP release (Garré et al., 2010, Lalo et al., 2014, Wei et al., 2014). In addition, astrocytes use hemichannels to propagate calcium signals (Dermietrel et al., 1991). Blocking calcium would further disrupt astrocyte signaling resulting in a reduction in ATP release, thus supporting our hypothesis of astrocytic involvement in inhibition. However, we cannot rule out that ATP is being released from astrocytes via hemichannels, exocytosis, or a combination of both. The fact that Lalo et al. (2014) found that astrocytic ATP modulates inhibition (Lalo et al., 2014) in the cortex supports our hypothesis that it plays a role in mediating cortical inhibition.

4.5 ATP effects are GABA dependent

Since we found that ATP is involved in modulating inhibition, we investigated whether it required GABA to elicit its effects. Consistent with the studies done by Bowser and Khakh (2004), and Lalo et al. (2014) we found that astrocytic mediation of inhibition involved GABA (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014). When we applied MPEP, IDA, CBX, and Ab129 in the presence of the GABA_A antagonist BIC we no longer observed an effect on inhibition, suggesting that inhibition mediated through astrocytes depends on the release of GABA from interneurons. These results are in line with Lalo et al. (2014) as well as Bowser and Khakh (2004) as they found that IPSCs in pyramidal neurons mediated by ATP were significantly reduced in the presence of BIC (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014). This supports our hypothesis that interneurons are excited by ATP to release GABA onto their postsynaptic targets (Fig 4.1A). In contrast to our study, Lalo and colleagues (2014) found that ATP down-regulated GABA_A receptors resulting in a decrease in inhibition (Lalo et al., 2014), whereas our data suggest that ATP increases inhibition in the cortex. They used P2X knock out mice to show that these effects were mediated through ATP and P2X receptors (Lalo et al., 2014). In comparison, our study suggested that ATP is acting through P2Y receptors to increase GABA release from interneurons. However, the results obtained in the study done by Lalo et al. (2014) were acquired using patched pyramidal neurons, and ATP actions on interneurons were not accounted for. Thus, ATP release from astrocytes could be acting on pyramidal neurons through P2X receptors and on interneurons via P2Y receptors. This may explain the large effect we observe on the first stimulation with exogenous ATP administration. In addition, as we used extracellular recordings instead of patch clamp recordings, it is possible that ATP excites pyramidal neurons but the overall effect on the neural circuitry remains inhibitory through facilitation of GABA release from interneurons.

4.5.1 GABA_A and not GABA_B receptors are responsible for the observed results

It is possible that GABA acts on GABA_A and GABA_B receptors to mediate effects on inhibition (Rozas et al., 2001). Carlos Rozas and colleagues (2001) have demonstrated that GABA, does indeed, act through GABA_B receptors but its response peaks considerably later than GABA_A (Rozas et al., 2001). They assessed the effects of GABA_A and GABA_B on pairedpulse suppression by using a range of interstimulus intervals, the GABA_A antagonist picrotoxin, and the GABA_B antagonist saclofen (Rozas et al., 2001). They found that picrotoxin reduced paired-pulse suppression at shorter intervals including 20, 40 and 80 ms intervals between P1 and P2, and that saclofen reduced paired-pulse suppression at longer intervals including 80, 160, and 320 ms intervals between pulses (Rozas et al., 2001). We used an interstimulus interval of 50 ms which is too short for GABA_B to have an effect, and therefore did not evaluate a GABA_B antagonist. In contrast to Rozas et al. (2001), we did not observe an effect on the P2/P1 in the presence of BIC. However, it was able to effectively block the effects of MPEP, IDA, CBX, and Ab129. In line with Rozas et al. (2001) we applied a sub-saturating concentration of GABAA antagonist to prevent excessive excitation. The fact that BIC had no effect on the P2/P1 may have been a result of adding lactate to our aCSF. We added lactate in order to maintain neurotransmission in the presence of the agents used in our study. Studies have shown that lactate seems to be involved in maintaining GABAergic receptor activity (Laschet et al., 2004), synaptic vesicle cycling (Morgenthaler et al., 2006), and enhancing the accumulation of GABA vesicles (Tarasenko et al., 2006). Rozas et al. (2001) did not use lactate in their solutions which would account for why they observed a decrease in paired-pulse suppression in the presence of a GABA_A antagonist and we did not. In addition, in prior studies without lactate we also observed an effect on paired-pulse suppression (Ming et al., 2015) similar to that shown by Rozas et al. (2001) (Rozas et al., 2001). Interestingly, Rozas et al. (2001) also showed that GABAergic inhibition increases in the presence of the GABA_A modulator diazepam (Rozas et al., 2001). The study done by Rozas et al. (2001) in addition to the studies done by Bowser and Khakh (2004), and Lalo et al. (2014) support our results that astrocytic mediation of inhibition involved GABA_A signaling pathways (Rozas et al., 2001, Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014).

4.6 Astrocytes release purines to modulate GABAergic inhibition

In line with previous studies (Rozas et al., 2001, Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Panatier et al., 2011, Lalo et al., 2014), our results suggest astrocytic purines are involved in inhibition and that their effects are dependent on GABA. We proposed that astrocytes sense synaptic activity through mGluR5 receptors, resulting in an intracellular rise in calcium and ATP release. This was consistent with Panatier et al. (2011). Further, we suggested that ATP would then act on interneurons to enhance GABAergic output onto pyramidal neurons to increase inhibition. This is in line with the study done by Bowser and Khakh (2004) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004), however, there are multiple ways in which inhibition is mediated (Fig 4.1). These mechanisms include adenosine A2A receptors on presynaptic terminals (Fig 4.1B) as described by Panatier et al.(2011) (Panatier et al., 2011), P2Y receptors on interneurons (Fig 4.1A) as described by Bowser and Khakh (2004), and P2X receptors as described by Lalo et al. (2014) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). Thus, it is clear that astrocytic ATP and its metabolites play a role in mediating inhibition but multiple mechanisms are involved.

4.7 5-HT effects on inhibition

5-HT effects were compared in the presence and absence of the same pharmacological agents. In the absence of pharmacological agents, application of 5-HT caused a decrease in P1, an increase in P2, and an increase in P2/P1 that is completely abolished in the presence of BIC demonstrating that 5-HT mediates its actions exclusively via inhibition. Thus, we investigated whether 5-HT reduced inhibition by acting on astrocytes. We then applied ATP and TFLLR in the absence of pharmacological agents to compare their effects to 5-HT effects. ATP application produced a decrease in both P1 and P2, and TFLLR generated similar results. This supports that ATP is being released from astrocytes to affect inhibition as TFLLR selectively activates astrocytic PAR-1 receptors to facilitate gliotransmitter release (Panatier et al., 2011). ATP and TFLLR showed a decrease in P2 as opposed to an increase, opposite to the effects observed with 5-HT. This suggests that 5-HT is acting on astrocytes to inhibit ATP release, in turn causing a decrease in evoked inhibition.

4.7.1 5-HT1A and 5-HT2A can alter inhibition

Our results are consistent with a study done by Deng and Lei (2008) (Deng and Lei, 2008). They found that 5-HT increased spontaneous IPSCs and reduces evoked IPSCs (Deng and Lei, 2008) which accounts for our observations in which 5-HT initially decreased the amplitude of P1 but increased the amplitude of P2. In addition to affecting inhibition, Deng et al. (2007) demonstrate that 5-HT directly inhibits pyramidal neuron excitation through 5-HT1A receptors (Deng et al., 2007). Deng and Lei (2008) also found that 5-HT2A receptors are responsible for increasing the excitability of interneurons (Deng and Lei, 2008) which increased spontaneous inhibition (Fig 4.1C). However, they found that 5-HT reduced evoked IPSCs which was explained in part by the fact that 5-HT decreased action potentials through the inactivation of interneuron sodium channels (Deng and Lei, 2008). This is consistent with our hypothesis as we proposed that interneurons regulate 5-HT effects on inhibition through GABA_A receptors which we confirmed using BIC. In line with Deng and Lei (2008), in which they determined the effects of 5-HT on IPSCs to be sensitive to BIC (Deng and Lei, 2008), our study showed that 5-HT no longer produced an increase in the P2/P1 and P2 amplitude in the presence of BIC. However, we believe that in addition, 5 -HT alters astrocytic ATP release, in turn, effecting evoked inhibition.

4.7.2 Astrocytic purines are involved in 5-HT effects

We found that by interfering with astrocytes we were able to reduce the effects of 5-HT on inhibition. As previously discussed, our data suggests that astrocytic release of ATP increases inhibition in the cortex by exciting interneurons and increasing GABA release. Therefore, we alluded that 5-HT is inhibiting ATP release to cause a decrease in inhibition. Our results are consistent with the study done by Panatier et al. (2011) as they showed that inhibition of astrocytic activity can reduce presynaptic excitability leading to reduced excitability (Panatier et al., 2011) which includes interneurons (Fig 4.1B). In addition, Bowser and Khakh (2004) showed that astrocytic ATP mediates inhibition through interneurons (Fig 4.1A) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). In the Deng and Lei (2008) study they did not consider a role for astrocytes (Fig 4.1C) (Deng and Lei, 2008). They used SUR as a G-protein inhibitor, but it is also known to be a non-selective P2 antagonist (Deng and Lei, 2008), which implicates ATP in 5-HT effects. Thus, as we observed a decrease in inhibition when 5-HT was applied which was reversed in the presence of ATP limiting agents, lead us to the conclusion that 5-HT is inhibiting ATP resulting in decreased inhibition.

4.8 ATP effects on cortical inhibition

We applied ATP in order to compare its effects to 5-HT and assess whether 5-HT inhibits its release from astrocytes to affect inhibition. When ATP was applied we observed a decrease in P2 amplitude in comparison to 5-HT application where we observed an increase. Thus, we suggested that 5-HT is blocking the release of ATP would result in the inverse effect. To test whether ATP was being released from astrocytes we applied TFLLR to selectively activate astrocytes through the PAR-1 receptor. In the presence of TFLLR we observed similar effects as we had with the application of ATP, supporting that ATP is released from astrocytes. This is in line with the study done by Lalo et al. (2014) as they found that application of TFLLR elevated calcium in astrocytes and elicited currents in ATP sensitive sniffer cells (Lalo et al., 2014). Thus, it is evident that astrocytes release ATP in response to TFLLR (Lalo et al., 2014). Therefore, it is possible that 5-HT decreases inhibition through inhibition of astrocytic ATP. However, we were not able to block the effects of ATP, when applied exogenously, with Ab129, PPADS, or SUR (data not included), thus it is unclear how exogenous ATP is affecting our slices. This could be a result of the technique we used as we used extracellular field recordings compared to patch clamp studies (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014). In these studies, they were able to observe currents in single cells induced by the application of ATP or its analogs and were able to block these currents with ATP antagonists. Through the use of specific agonists and

antagonists Bowser and Khakh (2004) deduced that ATP excites interneurons through P2Y receptors (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). In contrast, Lalo et el. (2014) deduced from their data that ATP effects were mediated through P2X receptors (Lalo et al., 2014). However, we were unable to inhibit ATP effects which may be a consequence of the fact that our recordings included more complex circuitry rather than the single cell recordings used in the studies done by Bowser and Khakh (2004), and Lalo et al. (2014) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Lalo et al., 2014).

5.0 Conclusion

- Astrocytes are involved in cortical inhibition
- Astrocytic purine release plays a role in mediating cortical inhibition
- 5-HT affects astrocytes to alter inhibition
- ATP is altered by 5-HT to affect inhibition

We hypothesized that inhibition in the cortex is mediated through astrocytic release of ATP and that it is altered by neuromodulators such as serotonin. Upon critical examination of our data and the evidence presented by others (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Deng and Lei, 2008, Panatier et al., 2011, Lalo et al., 2014), it is evident that astrocytic ATP plays a role in mediating inhibition in cortical networks. In addition, it seems that 5-HT acts on astrocytes to alter ATP release, thereby affecting inhibition. However, the mechanism remains unclear. The study done by Bowser and Khakh (2004) supports our idea that astrocytes release ATP to excite interneurons for an overall inhibitory effect (Bowser and Khakh, 2004), but Panatier et al. (2011) suggests that adenosine acts to increase the efficacy of presynaptic release of glutamate (Panatier et al., 2011). Moreover, Lalo, et al. (2014) suggest that ATP release from astrocytes enhances excitability of pyramidal neurons (Lalo et al., 2014). Thus, it is evident that astrocytes are involved but the mechanism of how ATP or adenosine is acting to induce these effects remains unclear. However, our results are consistent with these studies as the effects on inhibition as well as 5-HT effects described are mediated through interneuron release of GABA. Furthermore, we found that 5-HT may be acting to alter these mechanisms and change inhibition in the cortex. Based on our data and the evidence presented by Deng and Lei (Deng and Lei, 2008), we suggest that 5-HT is acting to inhibit ATP release from astrocytes. They suggested that there is an initial increase in inhibition mediated via 5-HT2A receptors on interneurons (Deng and Lei, 2008), and a decrease in excitation mediated through 5-HT1A receptors on the presynaptic terminal (Deng et al., 2007). They found that spontaneous inhibition was increased and evoked inhibition was decreased with the application of 5-HT. We showed that by interfering with astrocytes with the application of MPEP, IDA, 2-APB, CBX, FFA, and Ab129, 5-HT effects on evoked inhibition were reduced. Thus, we maintain that astrocytes are involved in mediating inhibition in the cortex and 5-HT can alter it. However, the mechanisms remain unclear. The use of extracellular field recordings represents a more physiological environment which gives us a better understanding of overall activity. However, it makes it difficult to isolate specific mechanisms at play as it includes all aspects that may be interacting to modulate inhibition. The studies discussed use whole cell patch clamp techniques that provide a more reductionist approach allowing them to isolate such mechanisms, but this is not necessarily representative of what is occurring overall. Therefore, it is possible that a combination of the proposed mechanisms described is eliciting effects on inhibition in cortical networks. More research is needed to determine the specifics of astrocyte influence on synaptic inhibition and how 5-HT affects astrocytes to modify this.

6.0 Future Directions

As there are many possible mechanisms by which astrocytes may mediate inhibition in cortical networks, future research is needed in order to determine the combinations of mechanisms that are involved and how they interact to elicit the effects observed on inhibition. Panatier et al. (2011) suggested that inhibition is mediated through the release of adenosine from astrocytes to act on presynaptic terminals affecting the efficacy of glutamate release (Panatier et al., 2011). In order to determine if this is consistent in our study we have plans to repeat experiments in the presence of the A2A blocker SCH 582621 and examine its effects on paired-pulse suppression and the 5-HT response. However, in line with our hypothesis, Bowser and Khakh (2004) suggested that it is through astrocytic release of ATP that inhibition is mediated (Bowser and Khakh, 2004). In order to test this in the more complex extracellular field recordings that are more representative of physiological conditions, it would be interesting to apply an ectonucleotidase inhibitor such as apyrase. Apyrase prevents the degradation of both exogenous and endogenous ATP and would allow us to observe the effects of elevated ATP and rule out the action of its metabolites.

Extracellular field recordings that include all activity in the area surrounding the recording pipette (~100-200 um diameter) enable an integrated understanding of the overall effects but made it difficult to conclusively determine the mechanism by which ATP is involved in cortical inhibition and the 5-HT effects. Thus, it would be useful to perform further studies using patch clamp techniques to measure inhibitory synaptic events directly. Patch clamp provides many options to study inhibition in the cortex, including but not limited to, the direct measure of inhibitory and excitatory currents in pyramidal neurons and interneurons in the presence and absence of pharmacological agents and neuromodulators. We could then examine the changes in currents in specific cells in response to pharmacological agents and 5-HT using a more reductionist model such as in the studies done by Deng and Lei (2008), Panatier et al. (2011), Bowser and Khakh (2004), and Lalo et al. (2014) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004, Deng and Lei, 2008, Panatier et al., 2011, Lalo et al., 2014). Patch clamp studies would be useful in determining the specific receptors

and mechanisms involved in cortical inhibition and 5-HT effects on neurons, interneurons, and astrocytes. This would allow us to compare results using patch clamp to results using extracellular field recordings in order to determine specific mechanisms and how they interact to result in the overall effects.

7.0 References

- Abbracchio MP, Burnstock G, Boeynaems J-M, Barnard EA, Boyer JL, Kennedy C, Knight GE, Fumagalli M, Gachet C, Jacobson KA, Weisman GA (2006) International Union of Pharmacology LVIII: Update and subclassification of the P2Y G protein-coupled nucleotide receptors- from molecular mechanisms and pathophysiology to therapy. Pharmacological reviews 58:281-341.
- Abbracchio MP, Burnstock G, Verkhratsky A, Zimmermann H (2009) Purinergic signalling in the nervous system- an overview. Trends in Neurosciences 32:19-29.
- Allen NJ, Barres BA (2005) Signaling between glia and neurons: focus on synaptic plasticity. Curr Opin Neurobiol 15:542-548.
- Anderson CM, Bergher JP, Swanson RA (2004) ATP-induced ATP release from astrocytes Journal of Neurochemistry 88:246-256.
- Anderson CM, Swanson RA (2000) Astrocyte glutamate transport: Review of properties, regulation, and physiological functions. Glia 32:1-14.
- Andersson M, Blomstrand F, Hanse E (2007) Astrocytes play a critical role in transient heterosynaptic depression in the rat hippocampal CA1 region. J Physiol 585:843-852.
- Araque A, Parpura V, Sanzgiri RP, Haydon PG (1998) Glutamate-dependent astrocyte modulation of synaptic transmission between cultered hippocampal neuron. The European journal of neuroscience 10:2129-2142.
- Araque A, Parpura V, Sanzgiri RP, Haydon PG (1999a) Tripartite synapses- glia, the unacknowledged partner. Trends in Neurosciences 22:208-215.
- Araque A, Sanzgiri RP, Parpura V, Haydon PG (1999b) Astrocyte-induced modulation of synaptic transmission. Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology 77:699-706
- Bai D, del Corsso C, Srinivas M, Spray DC (2006) Block of specific gap junction channel subtypes by 2-aminoethoxydiphenyl borate (2-APB). J Pharmacol Exp Ther 319:1452-1458.
- Bencze M, Behuliak M, Vavrinova A, Zicha J (2015) Broad-range TRP channel inhibitors (2-APB, flufenamic acid, SKF-96365) affect differently contraction of resistance and conduit femoral arteries of rat. Eur J Pharmacol 765:533-540.
- Berridge M (1993) Inositol trisphosphate and calcium signalling. Nature 361:315-325
- Bezzi P, Volterra A (2001) A neuron–glia signalling network in the active brain. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 11:387–394.
- Boison D (2008) Adenosine as a neuromodulator in neurological diseases. Current opinion in pharmacology 8:2-7.
- Bowser DN, Khakh BS (2004) ATP excites interneurons and astrocytes to increase synaptic inhibition in neuronal networks. J Neurosci 24:8606-8620.
- Brokamp C, Todd J, Montemagno C, Wendell D (2012) Electrophysiology of single and aggregate Cx43 hemichannels. PLoS One 7:e47775.
- Brown J, Brown CA (2002) Evaluation of reactive blue 2 derivatives as selective antagonists for P2Y receptors. Vascular Pharmacology 39:309-315.
- Bushong EA, Martone ME, Jones YZ, Ellisman MH (2002) Protoplasmic Astrocytes in CA1 Stratum Radiatum Occupy Separate Anatomical Domains. The Journal of Neuroscience 22:183-192.
- Carson MJ, Thomas EA, Danielson PE, Sutcliffe JG (1996) The 5-HT5ASerotonin Receptor Is Expressed Predominantly by Ltrocytes in Which it Inhibits cANIP Accumulation: A Mechanism for Neuronal Suppression of Reactive Astrocytes. Glia 17:317-326.
- Charles AC, Naus CCG, Zhu D, Kidder GM, Dirksen ER, Sandersonr MJ (1992) Intercellular calcium signaling via gap junctions in glioma cells. The Journal of Cell Biology 118:195-201.

- Coco S, Calegari F, Pravettoni E, Pozzi D, Taverna E, Rosa P, Matteoli M, Verderio C (2002) Storage and release of ATP from astrocytes in culture. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 278:1354–1362.
- Cornell-Bell AH, Finkbeiner SM (1991) Ca2+ waves in astrocytes. Cell Calcium 12:185-204.
- Cornell-Bell AH, Finkbeiner SM, Cooper MS, Smith SJ (1990) Glutamate induces calcium waves in cultured astrocytes- long-range glial signaling. Science 247:470-473.
- Dani JW, Chernjavsky A, Smith SJ (1992) Neuronal activity triggers calcium waves in hippocampal astrocyte networks. Neuron 8:429-440.
- Debeir T, Vige X, Benavides Js (1997) Pharmacological characterization of protease-activated receptors PAR-1 in rat astrocytes. European Journal of Pharmacology 323:111-117.
- Deng PY, Lei S (2008) Serotonin increases GABA release in rat entorhinal cortex by inhibiting interneuron TASK-3 K+ channels. Mol Cell Neurosci 39:273-284.
- Deng PY, Poudel SK, Rojanathammanee L, Porter JE, Lei S (2007) Serotonin inhibits neuronal excitability by activating two-pore domain k+ channels in the entorhinal cortex. Mol Pharmacol 72:208-218.
- Dermietrel R, Hertzberg EL, Kessler JA, Spray DC (1991) Gap Junctions between Cultured Astrocytes: Immunocytochemical, Molecular, and Electrophysiological Analysis. The Journal of Neuroscience 11:1421-1432.
- Dzubay JA, Jahr CE (1999) The concentration of synaptically released glutamate outside of the climbing fiber-Purkinje cell synaptic cleft. The Journal of Neuroscience 19:5265 -5274.
- Finkbeiner SM (1992) Calcium waves in astrocytes filling in the gaps. Neuron 8:1101-1108
- Garré JM, Retamal MA, Cassina P, Barbeito L, Bukauskas FF, Sáez JCB, L MV, Abudara V (2010) FGF-1 induces ATP release from spinal astrocytes in culture and opens pannexin and connexin hemichannels. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107:22659-22664.
- Gaspar P, Lillesaar C (2012) Probing the diversity of serotonin neurons. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 367:2382-2394.
- Gereau RW, Swanson G (2008) The Glutamate Receptors. Humana Press.
- Gordon GR, Choi HB, Rungta RL, Ellis-Davies GC, MacVicar BA (2008) Brain metabolism dictates the polarity of astrocyte control over arterioles. Nature 456:745-749.
- Grosche J, Matyash V, Möller T, Verkhratsky A, Reichenbach A, Kettenmann H (1999) Microdomains for neuron–glia interaction- parallel fiber signaling to Bergmann glial cells. Nature neuroscience 2:139-143.
- Guinamard R, Simard C, Del Negro C (2013) Flufenamic acid as an ion channel modulator. Pharmacol Ther 138:272-284.
- Guthrie PB, Knappenberger J, Segal M, Bennett MVL, Charles AC, Kater SB (1999) ATP released from astrocytes mediates glial calcium waves. The Journal of Neuroscience 19:520-528.
- Gutknecht L, Kriegebaum C, Waider J, Schmitt A, Lesch KP (2009) Spatio-temporal expression of tryptophan hydroxylase isoforms in murine and human brain: convergent data from Tph2 knockout mice. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 19:266-282.
- Han K-S, Mannaioni G, Hamill CE, Lee J, Junge CE, Lee CJ, Traynelis SF (2011) Activation of protease activated receptor 1 increases the excitability of the dentate granule neurons of hippocampus. Molecular Brain 4:32.
- Haydon PG (2001) GLIA: listening and talking to the synapse. Nature reviews 2:185-193.
- Herculano-Houzel S (2014) The glia/neuron ratio: how it varies uniformly across brain structures and species and what that means for brain physiology and evolution. Glia 62:1377-1391.
- Hirst WD, Cheung NY, Rattray M, Price GW, Wilkin GP (1998) Cultured astrocytes express messenger RNA for multiple serotonin receptor subtypes, without functional coupling of 5-HT1 receptor subtypes to adenylyl cyclase. Molecular Brain Research 61:90-99.

- Hosli E, Hosli L (2000) Colocalization of neurotransmitter receptors on astrocytes in explant cultures of rat CNS. Neurochemistry International 36:301-311.
- Hoyer D, Hannon JP, Martin GR (2002) Molecular, pharmacological and functional diversity of 5-HT receptors. Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior 71:533-554.
- Jacobs BL, Azmitia EC (1992) Sturcture and function of the brain serotonin system. Physiological Reviews 72:165-229.
- Junge CE, Lee CJ, Hubbard KB, Zhang Z, Olson JJ, Hepler JR, Brat DJ, Traynelis SF (2004) Proteaseactivated receptor-1 in human brain: localization and functional expression in astrocytes. Exp Neurol 188:94-103.
- Khakh BS (2001) Molecular physiology of P2X receptors. Nature Reviews Neuroscience 2:165(110).
- Khakh BS, D G, DA C, A J (2003) ATP modulation of excitatory synapses onto interneurons. Journal of Neuroscience 23:7426-7437.
- Khakh BS, Zhou X, Sydes J, Galligan JJ, Lester HA (2000) State-dependent cross-inhibition between transmitter-gated cation channels. Nature 406:405(406).
- Koizumi S, Fujishita K, Tsuda M, Shigemoto-Mogami Y, Inoue K (2003) Dynamic inhibition of excitatory synaptic transmission by astrocyte-derived ATP in hippocampal cultures. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:11023-11028.
- Lalo U, Palygin O, Rasooli-Nejad S, Andrew J, Haydon PG, Pankratov Y (2014) Exocytosis of ATP From Astrocytes Modulates Phasic and Tonic Inhibition in the Neocortex. Plos Biology 12.
- Laschet JJ, Minier Fdr, Kurcewicz In, Bureau MH, Trottier S, Jeanneteau F, Griffon N, Samyn B, Beeumen JV, Louvel J, Sokoloff P, Pumain R (2004) Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase Is a GABAA Receptor Kinase Linking Glycolysis to Neuronal Inhibition. Journal of Neuroscience 24:7614 –7622.
- Leybaert L, Paemeleire K, Strahonja A, Sanderson MJ (1998) Inositol-Trisphosphate-Dependent Intercellular Calcium Signaling in and Between Astrocytes and Endothelial Cells. Glia 24:398-407.
- Liao SL, Ou YC, Chang CY, Chen WY, Kuan YH, Wang WY, Pan HC, Chen CJ (2013) Diethylmaleate and iodoacetate in combination caused profound cell death in astrocytes. J Neurochem 127:271-282.
- Lidov HGW, Grzanna R, Molliver ME (1980) The serotonin innervation of the cerebral cortex in the rat an immunohistochemical analysis. Neuroscience 5:207-227.
- Lopez Bendito G, Shigemoto R, Fairn A, Lujn R (2002) Differential Distribution of Group I Metabotropic Glutamate Receptors during Rat Cortical Development. Cerebral Cortex 12:625-638.
- Ming Z, Sawicki G, Bekar LK (2015) Acute systemic LPS-mediated inflammation induces lasting changes in mouse cortical neuromodulation and behavior. Neurosci Lett 590:96-100.
- Morgenthaler FD, Kraftsik R, Catsicas S, Magistretti PJ, Chatton J-Y (2006) Glucose and lactate are eqully effective in energizing activity-dependent synaptic vesicle turnover in purified cortical neurons Neuroscience 141:157–165.
- Nakahara K, Okada M, Nakanishi S (1997) The Metabotropic Glutamate Receptor mGluR5 Induces Calcium Oscillations in Cultured Astrocytes via Protein Kinase C Phosphorylation Journal of Neurochemistry 69:1467 -1475.
- Nedergaard S, Engberg I, Flatman JA (1987) The Modulation of Excitatory Amino Acid Responses by Serotonin in the Cat Neocortex In Vitro. Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology 7:367-379.
- Nodin C, Zhu C, Blomgren K, Nilsson M, Blomstrand F (2012) Decreased oxidative stress during glycolytic inhibition enables maintenance of ATP production and astrocytic survival. Neurochem Int 61:291-301.
- Ozaki S, Suzuki AZ, Bauer PO, Ebisui E, Mikoshiba K (2013) 2-Aminoethyl diphenylborinate (2-APB) analogues: regulation of Ca2+ signaling. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 441:286-290.

- Panatier A, Robitaille R (2016) Astrocytic mGluR5 and the tripartite synapse. Neuroscience 323:29-34.
- Panatier A, Vallee J, Haber M, Murai KK, Lacaille JC, Robitaille R (2011) Astrocytes are endogenous regulators of basal transmission at central synapses. Cell 146:785-798.
- Parpura V, Basarsky TA, Liu F, Jeftinija K, Jeftinija S, Haydon PG (1994) Glutamate-mediated astrocyte-neuron signalling. Nature 369:744-747.
- Pasti L, Volterra A, Pozzan T, Carmignoto G (1997) Intracellular Calcium Oscillations in Astrocytes-A Highly Plastic, Bidirectional Form of Communication between Neurons and Astrocytes In Situ. The Journal of Neuroscience 17:7817-7830.
- Pellerin L, Bouzier-Sore AK, Aubert A, Serres S, Merle M, Costalat R, Magistretti PJ (2007) Activitydependent regulation of energy metabolism by astrocytes: an update. Glia 55:1251-1262.
- Peppiatt CM, Collins TJ, Mackenzie L, Conway SJ, Holmes AB, Bootman MD, Berridge MJ, Seo JT, Roderick HL (2003) 2-Aminoethoxydiphenyl borate (2-APB) antagonises inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate-induced calcium release, inhibits calcium pumps and has a use-dependent and slowly reversible action on store-operated calcium entry channels. Cell Calcium 34:97-108.
- Perea G, Navarrete M, Araque A (2009) Tripartite synapses: astrocytes process and control synaptic information. Trends Neurosci 32:421-431.
- Porter JT, McCarthy KD (1996) Hippocampal astrocytes in situ respond to glutamate released from synaptic terminals. The Journal of neuroscience 16:5073-5081.
- Queiroz G, Meyer DK, Meyer A, Starke K, von Kügelgen I (1999) A study of the mechanism of the release of ATP from rat cortical astroglial cells evoked by activation of glutamate receptors. The Journal of Neuroscience 91:1171-1181.
- Rozas C, Frank H, Heynen AJ, Morales B, Bear MF, Kirkwood A (2001) Developmental Inhibitory Gate Controls the Relay of Activity to the Superficial Layers of the Visual Cortex. The Journal of Neuroscience 21:6791-6801.
- Sawada K, Echigo N, Juge N, Miyaji T, Otsuka M, Omote H, Yamamoto A, Moriyama Y (2008) Identification of a vesicular nucleotide transporter. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105:5683-5686.
- Schmidt MM, Dringen R (2009) Differential effects of iodoacetamide and iodoacetate on glycolysis and glutathione metabolism of cultured astrocytes. Front Neuroenergetics 1:1.
- Sheldon PW, Aghajanian GK (1990) Serotonin (5-HT) induces IPSPs in pyramidal layer cells of rat piriform cortex- evidence for the involvement of a 5-HT2-activated interneuron. Brain Research 506:62-69.
- Sherman SM (2014) The function of metabotropic glutamate receptors in thalamus and cortex. Neuroscientist 20:136-149.
- Shih JC, Wu JB, Chen K (2011) Transcriptional regulation and multiple functions of MAO genes. J Neural Transm 118:979-986.
- Shimizu M, Nishida A, Zensho H, Miyata M, Yamawaki S (1997) Agonist-induced desensitization of adenylyl cyclase activity mediated by 5-hydroxytryptamine7 receptorsinratfrontocorticalastrocytes. Brain Research 37:920-927.
- Sneyd J, Charles AC, Sanderson MJ (1994) A model for the propagation of intercellular calcium waves. The American Journal of Physiology 266.
- Stout CE, Costantin JL, Naus CCG, Charles AC (2002) Intercellular calcium signaling in astrocytes via ATP release through connexin hemichannels. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 277:10482-10488.
- Stridh MH, Tranberg M, Weber SG, Blomstrand F, Sandberg M (2008) Stimulated efflux of amino acids and glutathione from cultured hippocampal slices by omission of extracellular calcium: likely involvement of connexin hemichannels. J Biol Chem 283:10347-10356.

- Tang W, Szokol K, Jensen V, Enger R, Trivedi CA, Hvalby Ø, Helm PJ, Looger LL, Sprengel R, Nagelhus EA (2015) Stimulation-Evoked Ca2 Signals in Astrocytic Processes at Hippocampal CA3–CA1 Synapses of Adult Mice Are Modulated by Glutamate and ATP. Journal of Neuroscience 35.
- Tarasenko AS, Linetska MV, Storchak LG, Himmelreich NH (2006) Effectiveness of extracellular lactate:pyruvate for sustaining synaptic vesicle proton gradient generation and vesicular accumulation of GABA. Journal of Neurochemistry 99:787–796.
- Tarczyluk MA, Nagel DA, O'Neil JD, Parri HR, Tse EH, Coleman MD, Hill EJ (2013) Functional astrocyte-neuron lactate shuttle in a human stem cell-derived neuronal network. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 33:1386-1393.
- Ventura R, Harris KM (1999) Three-dimensional relationships between hippocampal synapses and astrocytes. The Journal of Neuroscience 19:6897–6906.
- Vessey JP, Lalonde MR, Mizan HA, Welch NC, Kelly MEM, Barnes S (2004) Carbenoxolone inhibition of voltage-gated Ca channels and synaptic transmission in the retina. Journal of Neurophysiology 92:1252-1256.
- Walz W (2000) Role of astrocytes in clearing extracellular potassium. Neurochemistry International 36:291-300.
- Wei H, Deng F, Chen Y, Qin Y, Hao Y, Guo X (2014) Ultrafine carbon black induces glutamate and ATP release by activating connexin and pannexin hemichannels in cultured astrocytes. Toxicology 323:32-41.
- Wilson MA, Molliver ME (1991) THE ORGANIZATION OF SEROTONERGIC PROJECTIONS TO CEREBRAL CORTEX IN PRIMATES- REGIONAL DISTRIBUTION OF AXON TERMINALS. Neuroscience 79:2401-2405.
- Xiao Z, Deng PY, Rojanathammanee L, Yang C, Grisanti L, Permpoonputtana K, Weinshenker D, Doze VA, Porter JE, Lei S (2009) Noradrenergic depression of neuronal excitability in the entorhinal cortex via activation of TREK-2 K+ channels. J Biol Chem 284:10980-10991.
- Yang H-W (2009) COX-2 regulation of prostaglandins in synaptic signaling. Progress in Physiology 40:317-320.
- Zhang J-m, Wang H-k, Ye C-q, Ge W, Chen Y, Jiang Z-l, Wu C-p, Poo M-m, Duan S (2003) ATP Released by Astrocytes Mediates Glutamatergic Activity-Dependent Heterosynaptic Suppression. Neuron 40:971–982.
- Zhang S, Li B, Lovatt D, Xu J, Song D, Goldman SA, Nedergaard M, Hertz L, Peng L (2010) 5-HT2B receptors are expressed on astrocytes from brain and in culture and are a chronic target for all five conventional 'serotonin-specific reuptake inhibitors'. Neuron Glia Biol 6:113-125.
- Zimmermann H (1994) Signalling via ATP in the nervous system. Trends in Neuroscience 17:420-426.
- Zimmermann H (2006) Ectonucleotidases in the nervous system. Novartis Foundation symposium 276:113-128.
- Zimmermann H, Braun N, Kegel B, Heine P (1998) New insights into molecular structure and function of ecto! nucleotidases in the nervous system. Neurochemistry internationa 32:421-425.